

Lecithin Exchange Between Rabbit Erythrocyte and Serum

. 7

# SOME CHARACTERISTICS OF THE EXCHANGE OF LECITHIN

BETWEEN RABBIT ERYTHROCYTES AND SERUM

Ъу

Norman B. Smith

A Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Biochemistry

McGill University

Montreal, Quebec, Canada

December, 1974

1976

Norman B. Smith

to my mother and the memory of my father

2

and

to my wife, Mary Ann

whose support and encouragement throughout my studies were essential, and deeply appreciated

# ABSTRACT

The exchange of lecithin between rabbit erythrocytes and serum has been investigated. The erythrocyte lecithin was labelled in vivo by administration of  $Na_3^{32}PO_4$  which resulted in the acquisition of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin by the cells primarily by exchange, and  $\underline{in}$  vitro by esterification with [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate, x<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate or [<sup>14</sup>C linolenate. The rate of exchange in vitro of erythrocyte [<sup>32</sup>P] phospholipids was independent of specific serum lipoprotein fractions, but was related to the serum phospholipid concentration. Analysis of the <u>in vitro</u> erythrocyte inward and outward exchange rates of  $[\frac{32p}{p}]$ lecithin revealed that only 55% of the cellular lecithin pool takes part in the exchange. A similar conclusion can be reached by comparison of the fractional exchange rates of the acyl- and  $^{32}$ P-labelled erythrocyte lecithin, or by comparison of the ratio of acyl to <sup>32</sup>P radioactivity of the erythrocyte lecithin with the ratio found in the serum after exchange in vitro. These data indicated that the proportion of the acyl-labelled erythrocyte lecithin pool (± S.E.M.) capable of exchange was 53 ± 5%, 64 ± 12% and 95 ± 6%, when esterified with [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate, [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] linolenate, respectively. Intravenous injection of labelled erythrocytes showed that in vivo [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin was somewhat less exchangeable than [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl lecithin, which exchanged at about the same rate as [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithin. The differences in the proportion of the acyl-labelled erythrocyte lecithin pool undergoing exchange could not be attributed to the preferential exchange of a particular molecular species of lecithin, although the tetraenoic lecithin did 6) exchange to a relatively greater degree. This suggests that cellular lecithin formed by esterification of linolenate is found only in the portion of the pool available for exchange, while that formed by esterification of linoleate and probably palmitate is distributed throughout the entire lecithin pool. The

fractional exchange rates of all labelled lecithins were greater in old erythrocytes than in young cells, but the relative differences in the fractional exchange rates of these labelled lecithins did not vary with red cell age. The fractional exchange rate of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin of isolated erythrocyte membranes was three times that of the lecithin of intact cells. However, the difference in fractional exchange rates between  $[^{3}H]$  palmityl-lecithin or  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl-lecithin and  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin is reversed in the membranes. These observations suggest that a portion of the total cellular lecithin pool becomes available for exchange only upon disruption of the erythrocyte, and may be located in a relatively inaccessible portion of the membrane such as the inner surface.

#### ABSTRACT

Nous avons étudié les échanges de lecithine entre le sérum et les érythrocytes chez le lapin. La lécithine érythrocytaire est marquée in vivo par administration de Na $_3^{32}$ PO<sub>4</sub> ce qui entraîne l'entrée de [ $^{32}$ P] lécitnine dans les cellules, surtout par échange. Le marquage in vitro se fait par estérification avec le [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate, le [<sup>14</sup>C] linoléate ou le [<sup>14</sup>C] linolénate. Le taux d'échange in vitro des [<sup>32</sup>P] phospholipides érythrocytaires est independant des fractions lipoprotéiques sériques spécifiques, mais il est relié à la concentration des phospholipides dans le sérum. L'analyse des quantités de [<sup>32</sup>P] lécithine qui entrent et qui sortent des érythrocytes par échange in vitro révèle que seulement 55% du pool lécithinique cellulaire prend part à cet échange. La même conclusion est obtenue par comparaison des taux d'échange de l'acyl- et de la <sup>32</sup>P-lécithine érythrocytaire ou par comparaison du rapport entre acyle et <sup>32</sup>P dans la lécithine érythrocytaire avec ce même rapport dans le sérum après l'échange <u>in vitro</u>. Ces résultats montrent que la proportion du-pool de lécithine érythrocytaire acyl-marquée (± erreur standard de la moyenne) capable d'échange est de 53  $\pm$  5%, 64  $\pm$  12% et 95  $\pm$  6% selon que l'ésterification est faite avec le  $\begin{bmatrix} 14\\ C \end{bmatrix}$  linoléate, le  $\begin{bmatrix} 3\\ H \end{bmatrix}$  palmitate ou le [<sup>14</sup>C] linolénate. L'injection, intraveineuse <u>in vivo</u> d'érythrocytes, marqués que la [<sup>14</sup>C] linoléyl-lécithine échange moins que la [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl-lécithine. laquelle échange à peu près à la même vitesse que la [<sup>32</sup>P] lécithine. Les différences dans la proportion du pool de lécithine érythrocytaire acyl- 🚕 marquée soumise à l'échange ne peuvent être attribuées à l'échange préférentiel d'une espèce moléculaire particulière de lécithine, bien que la lécithine tétraénoique soit échangée à un taux relativement plus grand. « Ceci suggère que la lécithine cellulaire formée par estérification du linglénate ne se trouve qué dans la portion du pool disponible pour échange, alors que la

lécithine formée par estérification du linoléate et probablement du palmitate est distribuée à travers le pool entier de lécithine. Les taux d'échange de toutes les lécithines marquées sont plus élevés dans les érythrocytes âgés que dans les jeunes globules, mais les différences des taux d'échange de ces lécithines marquées par rapport à la [<sup>32</sup>P] lécithine ne varient pas avec l'âge du globule rouge. Le taux d'échange de la [<sup>32</sup>P] lécithine des membranes érythrocytaires isolées est 3 fois plus élevé que celui de la lécithine des cellules intactes. Cependant, dans les membranes, la différence dans les taux d'échange entre la [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl-lécithine ou la [<sup>14</sup>C] linoléyl-lécithine et le [<sup>32</sup>P] lécithine est contraire. Ces observations suggèrent qu'une partie de la lécithine céllulaire totale devient disponible pour échange seulement après rupture des érythrocytes et que cette lécithine serait localisée dans une portion relativement inaccessible de la membrane, telle la surface interne.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my most sincere thanks and appreciation to my research director, Dr. David Rubinstein for his helpful suggestions and stimulating discussions throughout this study.

Thanks are extended to Mr. Don Lyles who always cheerfully and without hesitation provided the extra pair of hands that I occasionally needed.

I wish to express my appreciation to Miss Sherrill Sharpe for the care with which she typed the manuscript, despite the handwriting.

The assistance of the Canadian Journal of Biochemistry and M. Simon-Pierre Noel in providing the French translation of the Abstract is gratefully acknowledged.

The generosity of the Department of Physiology in providing an osmometer when needed is also acknowledged.

I wish to thank my wife, Mary Ann, very much for the time and effort she spent proofreading the thesis.

Financial support of the project was made through the assistance of the Medical Research Council of Canada.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
1. Int	roduction		. 1
1.	1 The Red Blood Cell - General Description		1
	1.1.1 The Reticulocyte	- • 0	1
	1.1.2 The Erythrocyte		2
. 1.	2 Erythrocyte Lipid Composition	t.	ι <b>3</b>
	1.2.1 Total Lipids		3
	1.2.2 Phospholipids		4
	1.2.3 Fatty Acids		5
1.	3 The Erythrocyte Membrane		, 7
,	1.3.1 Structure	€a.f	7
*	1.3.2 Lipid-Protein Interactions		10
-	1.3.3 The Role of Lipid in the Membrane		12
1.	4 Erythrocyte Lipid Renewal and Metabolism		16
•	1.4.1 Esterification of Fatty Acids	٤	1′7
	1.4.1.1 Mechanism		17
	1.4.1.2 Diet and Other Extracellular Effects		20
~	1.4.2 Exchange of Phospholipid		22
	1.4.3 Other Pathways		26
	1.4.4 Cholesterol Exchange	Ϋ́λ.	28
1.	5 Serum Lipoproteins and Phospholipid Metabolism		29
	' 1.5.1 Lipoproteins		29
1	1.5.2 Serum Phospholipid Metabolism	•	32
1.	6 Membrane Alterations With Red Cell Aging		34
an ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang a	1.6.1 Total Lipid Content and Composition		. 34
	1.6.2 Red Cell Shape Alteration with Age		36

€ e

		Ň	
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
			Page
<b>,</b>		1.6.3 Fatty Acid Composition Changes 🤝	. 37
٢ .		1.6.4 Esterification of Fatty Actor	38
		°1.6.5 Other Lipid Pathways	39 🌡
2.	Mater	cials and Methods	39
• ,	2.1	Materials	39
۲	2.2	Preparation of Labelled Material	40
		2.2.1 In Vitro Exchange Experiments	40
		2.2.2 In Vitro Exchange vs. Red Cell Age Experiments	,41
	Ļ	2.2.3 In Vivo Exchange Experiments	42
	2.3	Separation of Red Cells According to Age	43
	2.4	Exchange Incubation Procedures	43
v		2.4.1 In Vitro Exchange Experiments	43
ł		2.4.2 In Vivo Exchange Experiments	44
	2.5	Analytical Procedures	44
3.	Resul	ts .	46
	3.1	Behaviour of Phospholipid Exchange with Time	46
	3.2	Exchange of phospholipid with Specific Lipoproteins	• 46
	3.3	The Fate of Various Phospholipid Precursors in the Erythrocyt	<b>e</b> <sup>°</sup>
		and Serum After Exchange	50
	3.4	Comparison of Exchange Into and Out of the Erythrocyte	52
	3.5	Participation of Erythrocyte Lecithins Derived by	
		Esterification of Various Free Fatty Acid in Exchange	54
	3.6	Examination of Possible Sources of Artefacts	60
,	3.7	Involvement of Molecular Species of Lecithin in Exchange	62
	3.8	Exchange of Lecithin Between Erythrocyte Membrane	
	·	Preparations and Serum	<b>66</b>
-		1	
		* • • • •	,

- -

ş

ł

Q

Page Exchange of Lecithin by Young and Old Erythrocytes 71 3.9 3.10 Exchange of Lecithin Between Erythrocytes and Serum in vivo <u>.</u> 76 79 Discussion 4. Summary 90 5. Appendix 93 6. 7. Claims to Orginality 101 Bibliography 103 8.

7

ಲ

TABLES

.

6

Table		Page	
I	Average Lipid Content of the Mammalian Erythrocyte	<b>3</b>	
ĪI	Distribution of Erythrocyte Phospholipids	4	
III	Major Molecular Species of Erythrocyte Lecithin	6	
IV	Properties and Composition of Major Lipoprotein Families	30	
v	Distribution of Radioactivity and Lipid Phosphorus in Erythrocytes	:	
	Following Exchange of Labelled Erythtocyte Phospholipids	51	
VI	Distribution of Radioactivity and Lipid Phosphorus in Serum		ç
	Following Exchange of Labelled Erythrocyte Phospholipids	53	O
 VII	Comparison of the Inward and Outward Exchange Rates of		-
	Erythrocyte [ <sup>32</sup> P] Lecithin	55	
VIII	The Ratio of Fatty Acid $\begin{bmatrix} 14 \\ C & or \end{bmatrix}$ in Serum and Cell Lecithin		. ,
	Following Exchange Between Erythrocytes and Serum	56	· 1'
IX	Comparison of the Exchange Acyl-labelled Lecithin and $[^{32}P]$		
	Lecithin of Erythrocytes	58	
X	Effect of 4 hr. Incubation at 37°C on Phospholipid in the Serum	61	
XI	Distribution of Molecular Species of Labelled Erythrocyte Lecithin		
	Following Exchange with Serum	64	
XII	Distribution of Radioactivity in Serum After Exchange of Labelled		
	Erythrocyte Membrane Phospholipids	67	
XIII	Exchange of Acyl and <sup>32</sup> P-labelled Lecithin in Intact Erythrocytes		
	and Membranes	69	r)
XIV	Distribution of Radioactivity in Red Cells After Exchange of		
•	Labelled Phospholipids of Young and Old Red Cells	72	
xv	Distribution of Radioactivity in Serum After Exchange of		*
-*	Labelled Phospholipids in Young and Old Red Cells	74	

Table

- XVI "Comparison of Exchange of Acyl-, and <sup>32</sup>P-labelled Lecithin in Young and Aged Erythrocytes
- XVII Relative Rates of <u>in vivo</u> Exchange of Lecithins Containing [<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate
- XVIII Radioactivity in Serum Lecithins After Control and 4 hr. Incubation with Erythrocytes Labelled with <sup>32</sup>P, [<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate, and [<sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate
- XIX Radioactivity in Erythrocyte Lecithins After Control and 4 hr. Incubation with Erythrocytes Labelled with <sup>32</sup>P, <sup>3</sup>[<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate, and <sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate

р. . .

Page

75

# FIGURES

Figure		, Page	L.
1	Fluid Mosaic Model of Erythrocyte Membrane Structure	8	1
2	Schematic Diagram of Pathways of Phospholipid Renewal and		11.6
	Metabolism in the Erythrocyte and Serum	35	
3	Time Course of Exchange of Labelled Phospholipids From		
	Erythrocyte's into Serum	. 47	. *. *
, 4	Acquisition of [ <sup>32</sup> P] Phospholipid From Rabbit Erythrocytes		
,- ,-	By Varying Amounts of Serum Lipoproteins	48	۰
5	Specific Activities of Lipoprotein Phospholipid <sup>32</sup> P After	r Reptitudes with with an atting	ار 1910 - 1920 - 1920 - 1920 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940 - 1940
Mffmetaftinetsa and an Cana	Incubation With Erythrocytes	. 49	
' 6	Labelled Lecithin Decay in vivo	<b>77</b>	<b>ć</b>
7 :	Thin Layer Chromatography of Serum Phospholipids	* 94	
8 '	Thin Layer Chromatography of Erythrocyte Phospholipids	95	
9	Argentation Thin Layer Chromatography of Lecithin	97	

# ABBREVIATIONS

Ś

PC	phosphatidylcholine (lecithin)
PE	phosphatidylethanolamine
PS	phosphatidylserine
PI	phosphatidylinositol
PA	phosphatidic acid
S	sphingomyelin
LPC	lysolecithin
LPE	lysophosphatidylethanolamine
FA	fatty acid
GPC	glycerylphosphorylcholine
VLDL	very low density lipoprotein
	low density lipoprotein
HDL	high density lipoprotein
μ <b>C1</b>	microcurie
mCi	millicurie 🤺 📩
BSA	bovine serum albumin
TTC	thin layer chromatography

## 1. INTRODUCTION

The mammalian erythrocyte is an unusual cell since it is anucleate (1). It has a definite species-dependent life span (2). When it is first released into the circulation from the bone marrow as the reticulocyte, the cell contains only RNA (1), mitochondria, and microsomes (3). At this stage the red cell is still capable of lipogenesis (4,5). However the intracellular organelles are lost within 36 hrs. (1), and in the absence of the organelles, lipogenesis by the red cell does not occur (4,5). The pathways by which the mature erythrocyte may renew its phospholipids are quite limited. Our 1 laboratory has been interested in the mechanisms by which the phospholipid renewal may occur particularly with reference to in vivo red cell age. Previous studies of the Lands esterification pathway have been published (6.7). The present study examines the pathway of exchange of phospholipid between the erythrocyte and serum particularly in terms of the participation of phospholipids derived from the Lands esterification pathway in this process. This study has been presented (8) and has led to a recent publication (9).

#### 1.1 The Red Blood Cell - General Description

#### 1.1.1 The Reticulocyte

\$ 1

The reticulocyte is the last stage of development of the erythrocyte before maturity and normally is the only immature form present in the circulation. It is more adhesive than the mature erythrocyte and this property may account for its tendency to remain in the bone marrow under normal conditions (10). The circulating reticulocyte matures in 1-2 days depending on the species (11) and comprises only about 1-2% of the total circulating red cells (10).

Because the anucleate reticulocyte still contains RNA, which is present mostly as free ribosomes (12), it retains the ability to synthesize proteins. Although it can produce various proteins (12-15), including those

of the membrane (14,15), most of the protein synthesized by the reticulocyte is globin, which along with heme, is necessary for hemoglobin production (1). The reticulocyte still possesses mitochondria and microsomes and therefore the electron transport chain and the Krebs cycle are still functional (3). There is also evidence that the reticulocyte can synthesize lipid de novo (5,16-18). The reticulocyte is 20% larger in volume (19), contains more water, and at least 50% more lipid than the mature erythrocyte (20,21). In addition to the reduction in volume and loss of water and lipid upon maturation, "stress" or macroreticulocytes have been shown to lose up to 25% of their hemoglobin (20,22). However, in other studies in which normal erythrocytes were separated according to age, the youngest, reticulocyterich fraction contained no more hemoglobin than any of the other fractions, all of which contained the same amount of hemoglobin (23-29). As the reticulocyte matures, it expells its mitochondria by the mechanism of extrusion. Vacuolès develop in an irrègular fashion and surround individual mitochondria. As the vacuoles grow larger they join to form larger vacuoles containing several mitochondria. The membrane of these vacuoles then fuse with the plasma membrane of the cell, resulting in the expulsion of the mitochondria (26).

## 1.1.2 The Erythrocyte

The mature erythrocyte is a biconcave cell about 8.5  $\mu$  in diameter, 1  $\mu$  thick at the centre and about 2-5  $\mu$  thick at the rim. It contains no RNA or subcellular organelles (27) and thus is not capable of respiration. The erythrocyte depends mainly on glycolysis for its energy requirements (1). In addition the erythrocyte no longer has the ability to synthesize lipid <u>de novo</u> (5,16-18). As the mature erythrocyte ages, its metabolic activities decrease with a general decrease in activity of

its enzymes. It continues to lose water, lipid (1) and becomes more osmotically fragile (28). Although there is a small amount of random destruction (29), most erythrocytes survive to the end of their life span. In the rabbit the erythrocyte circulates for about 65 days (30), after which time it is destroyed in the reticuloendothelial system (31).

1.2 Erythrocyte Lipid Composition

## 1.2.1 Total Lipids

Since the erythrocyte is devoid of any organelles (27), essentially all of othe cellular lipid is found in the plasma membrane. The lipid constitutes about 40% of the dry weight of the erythrocyte membrane (32).

Table I represents the average values for the lipid content of 14 different species of erythrodyte, including man, taken from an excellentrecent review (33).

## TABLE I

Average Lipid Content of the Mammalian Erythrocyte

Lipid	۰. ه	Lipid Content (mgm/ml packed c <b>e</b> lls)	Stá	ndard ern of mean	ror	Range (mgm/ml)
Total Lipid		4.98	/.	±0.2	h.) /	4.0 - 6.1
Cholesterol		1.32		±0.05	1 37	1.0 - 1.5
Phospholipid		2.90		±0.3	1	2.6 - 4.0

Despite some variation for the phospholipid values, the lipid content of erythrocytes is remarkably consistent and similar for all the species. In general, of the total lipid content, neutral lipid accounts for about 30% (34,35). At least 80-90% of this has been reported to be free cholesterol, the remainder being made up of cholesterol esters, free fatty acids, and mono-, di- and triglycerides (34,36,37). Nelson agreed with these findings, but showed in a single experiment that when sheep erythrocytes were washed ten times with phosphate buffer, only cholesterol could be detected (38). Phospholipid generally constitutes about 60% of the total lipid of mammalian erythrocytes with the remaining 10% accounted for by glycolipids (39).

## 1.2.2 Phospholipids

Ehospholipids, forming 50-60% of the erythrocyte lipid (39), are an extremely important and complex type of lipid. In addition to the major classes of phospholipids listed below in Table II, there are other known classes of phospholipids [eg. phosphatidy1-serine derivatives (40) and cardiolipin (35)] as well as many unknown phospholipids which are present in trace amounts (41). Table II outlines the distribution of the major erythrocyte phospholipids of several typical mammalian ruminant and nonruminant species. For each species the values given are the means of at least four separate studies which were compiled by Nelson (33).

#### TABLE II

Distribution of Erythrocyte Phospholipids

Species		Percentage of Total Phospholipids					ð
	LPC	Sph.	Ϸc	PS+PI	PE	PA	Other
Rat	4.8	16.2	47.8	10.3	24.2	0.2	
Rabbit	0.2	20.9	37.0	10.6	30.8	1.6	
Man `	1.6	29.8 -	30.6	14.8	27.2	1.8	1,5
Cow		52.5	6.4	13.0	22.8	0.4	3.4
Sheep	0.4	52.3	3.3	12.8	28.9	0.8	3.2

It is obvious that lysolecithin, phosphatidic acid, and other components are present in minor quantities in both ruminant and non-ruminant species. The relative amounts of phosphatidylethanolamine, and phosphatidylinositol and -serine-are similar among the various species. On the other hand the relative lecithin and sphingomyelin contents are highly variable. In general, the ruminant erythrocyte has a low lecithin content, whereas

in the non-ruminant cell the lecithin content is high. The sphingomyelin content varies inversely with the lecithin content and so that percentage of choline-containing phospholipids (lecithin and sphingomyelin) is rather constant, generally about 45-65% of the total phospholipid (33).

1.2.9 Fatty Acids

The fatty acid composition of the erythrocyte has been of great interest for many years and has been extensively studied. The historical work has been thoroughly reviewed (39). Nelson (33) has provided an excellent review of the more recent data and the reader is referred to it for detailed information.

The erythrocyte appears to have a fatty acid composition which generally is not remarkably different from that of other tissues (33). Although there is considerable variation from species to species, there seems to be a basic difference between ruminant and non-ruminant species. In contrast to the non-ruminant erythrocyte, notably that of the rat, which contains a large amount of arachidonic acid, the ruminant erythrocyte contains little arachidonic acid and a somewhat reduced amount of palmitic acid and a correspondingly greater quantity of mono-unsaturated fatty acid, particularly oleic acid.

The fatty acid composition of erythrocyte lecithin varies according to the species, but in general palmitic, stearic, oleic and linoleic acid accounts for 80-90% of all the lecithin fatty acid (39,42-44). Recently, through the use of argentation chromatography and gas-liquid chromotography it has become possible to analyse the individual molecular species of erythrocyte lecithin (43-45). Table III gives the mole per cent composition of these species in man, rat and rabbit. In general the major molecular species are similar for each mammal. Any molecular species of lecithin

٠		

# TABLE III

Major Molecular Species of Erythrocyte Lecithin. Fatty Acids Position Position Man Rat Rabbit 1 -2--(24) (25) (24) (26) 16:0 16:0 9.5 4.2 20.2 10.3 18:0 16:0 3.7 1.3 4.3 3.0 16:0 16:1 1.8 1.0 : 16:0 18:1 14.0 27.2 14.5 19.5 ¥. 18:0 16:1 1.8 1 18:0 18:1 4.4 2.3 0.8 18:2 16:0 20.4 19.5 12.4 24.0 18:0 18:2 11.3 8.5 5.6 17.8 : 18:1 18:2 9.3 1.4 0.7 16:0 18:3 1.0 <u>)</u>2.8 18:0 18:3 1.0 -) 16:0 20:3 3.9 0.4 2.1° ) )4.1 18:0 20:3 Χ. .1.3 0.5 0.3 ) 16:0 20:4 8.5 6.6 9.4 2.0 18:0 7.5 20:4 3.4 3.6 1.4 5. 1 18:1 3 20:3<sup>.</sup> 0.4 0.8 18:2 18:2 0.6 2.7 16:0 20:5 8.0 0.5 18:1 20:4 1.1 0.8 16:0 22:6 2.7 4.0 18:0 22:6 0.6 2.3 0.7 18:2 20:4 3.0

0

6

 $\mathbf{O}$ 

which does not have a fully saturated fatty acid in position 1 of the molecule is quantitatively minor. Unsaturated fatty acids are generally in position 2. The only major fully saturated molecular species is dipalmityl lecithin which is quantitatively quite significant in the rat erythrocyte, and distearyl lecithin is absent. Individual polyunsaturated molecular species of lecithin are present in minor quantities possibly because there would be a need to avoid peroxidation in a system which actively is involved in oxygen exchange (45).

1.3 The Erythrocyte Membrane

1.3.1 Structure

In the time since Gorter and Grendel (46) and Danielli and Davson (47) first proposed the bilayer model for membrane structure many years ago, many models have been presented and reviewed (48,49). Recently Singer, after analysing these models (49), concluded that a fluid mosiac structure of alternating globular proteins and phospholipid bilayer is the only one consistent with thermodynamic restrictions and the known data (49,50). This new concept has since gained wide acceptance in general, and in terms of the erythrocyte membrane in particular (51-56). Because of this and the fact that a discussion of the many models of membrane structure is beyond the scope of this review, only the fluid mosiac model will be outlined.

In this model, the erythrocyte membrane is a lipid bilayer into which are imbedded molecules of globular proteins. These proteins may in one extreme be loosely associated with the surface of the bilayer, as is the case with spectrin, or in the other extreme penetrate the membrane completely from one side to the other as is the case with a 100,000 molecular weight protein and a sialoglycoprotein (53,54,56). A schematic diagram of the erythrocyte membrane is in Figure 1. This model requires that the

•



protein components be amphipathic, that is, be structurally assymetric with both polar and non-polar regions. The polar or hydrophilic regions, which would be relatively-rich in ionic amino acid residues and contain any protein polysaccharide residues present, would be preferentially located either on the external side or the cytoplasmic side of the membrane. The nonpolar or hydrophobic portion of the protein, containing apolar amino acid residues could be associated with the lipid interior. The lipid bilayer is amphipathic as well, with the polar part of the phospholipid molecule externally oriented toward the aqueous environment, and the non-polar fatty acid molety directed toward the centre. The concept of intrusion of proteins into the hydrophobic interior of the membrane is central for the model (50). In the case of the erythrocyte membrane, the sialoglycoprotein, for example, traverses the lipid bilayer with the polar amino-terminal part of the molecule and sialic acid residues on the outside of the membrane, and the carboxy-terminal portion, also containing polar amino acid residues on the cytoplasmic side. Spanning the membrane is a region high in  $\alpha$ -helical content, containing about 30 amino acid residues. Most of them are hydrophobic and lie within the hydrophobic core of the membrane (55,56). A detailed description of the erythrocyte proteins, which is beyond the scope of this outline, has been given recently in an excellent review by Juliano (54). Up to 40% of human erythrocyte membrane protein is in the right-handed  $\alpha$ helical conformation (57) and Singer suggested that therefore the integral proteins of intact membranes are largely globular rather than apread out as a thin sheet (50). The peripheral proteins, which are only loosely connected with the membrane surface, may be bound to integral proteins as well as lipid. They are not thought of as being an important part of the membrane structure and are easily removed by merely washing with a chelating agent

9,

or a buffer of high ionic strength (50).

3

ß

Although the amino acid composition and the conformation of the proteins precisely determine their orientation with respect to and the degree of intercalation into the membrane surface, the proteins are quite mobile and may move about from one part of the membrane surface to another (50). Proteins account for no more than about 30% of the total membrane surface area (58). Thus, there is no extensive system or organization of proteins and hence no long-range order, although short-range local organization is likely. Thus, random distribution and arrangements or proteins in the membrane are the norm (50).

#### 1.3.2 Lipid-Protein Interaction

Protein-lipid interactions appear to play an important role in membrane functions. Most membrane phospholipid is in the bilayer at a distance from any protein molecyle, such that little if any interaction occurs. However, a small fraction of the lipid is adjacent to the protein and interacts with it. An interesting consequence of this is the fact that simultaneously in the membrane many phospholipid molecules interact very little if at all with protein, while other phospholipids interact very strongly with the protein (50). Both properties appear to be necessary and lead to various membrane properties. Extensive hydrolysis of the phospholipids of the intact erythrocyte into diglyceride with phospholipase C profoundly affects the physical state of the residual lipid but has no apparent effect on the average conformation of the membrane proteins (59). On the other hand, the membrane proteins of sheep erythrocytes, which contain a high proportion of sphingomyelin, preferentially bind sphingomyelin when presented with a mixture of lipids (60). In many membrane systems, membrane-bound enzymes require lipids, often specific phospholipids for activation (61).

Since the lipids and proteins of the membrane can be separated by organic solvents, their interactions must be weak and non-covalent, involving electrostatic or ionic interactions, hydrogen bonding, London-van der Wa**a**ls forces<sup>\*</sup> and hydrophobic bonding (61a).

These interactions are probably important in the structural role of the different phospholipids in the membrane. Anionic phospholipids such as phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylinosicol might be distributed differently from zwitterionic phospholipids, such as phosphatidylcholine, in areas near membrane proteins due to the influence of electrostatic interactions. These interactions are considered to occur through the side-by-side juxta position of anionic lipids and the cationic residues of protein and these interacting ionic groups would remain in contact with water. It is possible too that the difference in size of the zwitterionic group (compare lecithin with phosphatidylethanolamine) may also be the distinguishing feature between two otherwise very similar phospholipids (49). For proteins with apolar amino acid residues, as well as for lipids, exposure of apolar regions and groups to water is thermodynamically unfavourable. As a consequence, these groups tend to arrange themselves in such a way that they cluster together excluding water (thus forming hydrophobic bonds), therefore decreasing the energy state and increasing the entropy of the whole system (the membrane). Also, formation of these hydrophobic bonds results in increasing stabilization of peptide hydrogen bonds within these apolar areas, since water, which is a competitor of hydrogen bond formation, is excluded and the α-helix is the favoured conformation for hydrophobic polypeptides (61a). Thus, a lipid bilayer with an apolar core in intimate hydrophobic contact, with the apolar amino acid residues of the membrane proteins is thermodynamically the most favoured structure. Zwaal and van Deenen in recombination experiments

of membrane lipids and proteins, concluded that both electrostatic and hydrophobic interactions were involved (62).

In the fluid mosaic model the fluidity of the membrane is dependent on the lipid component. The fatty acid moiety of the phospholipids appear to be involved. The fatty acid chains may be in a relatively fluid state where they have a great deal of rotational and vibrational freedom or in a relatively closely packed ordered structure in which motion is restricted (51,54,55). At a particular temperature, the lipids pass through a phase change from the fluid to the liquid crystalline state or vice versa (54,55). The transition temperature of the membrane phospholipids is likely a function of the polar group, the fatty acid moiety, and the cholesterol content of the membrane (55). Generally, the shorter the chain length and the greater the degree of unsaturation, the lower transition temperature is. It has been suggested that as the saturated hydrocarbon chains get shorter, there is a decrease in London-van der Waals forces, allowing a greater mobility of the chains (63). This is basically true for phospholipids with unsaturated fatty acids as well (63), since such lipids have larger crosssectional areas and therefore pack less effectively between cholesterol molecules and against protein molecules (51). Since phospholipids containing unsaturated fatty acids are more bulky than the saturated phospholipids, the bilayer containing these phospholipids will tend to be more permeable to non-electrolytes (51,55,63). The suggestion of variability in fluidity of some areas of the membrane compared to others might be advantageous, due to the fact that membrane functions requiring different degrees of fluidity might be operative simultaneously (55).

The concept of the asymmetrical distribution of phospholipids

across the erythrocyte membrane has been proposed recently (64), primarily based on the labelling of erythrocytes and ghosts with the non-penetrating reagents 4-aceto-4'thiocyano stilbene disulphonate (65) and formylmethionyl (sulphone)methylphosphate (64). Gordesky and Marinetti have since reached essentially the same conclusions using yet another non-penetrating probe, trinitrobenzenesulphonate (66). Zwaal et al. in 1973 reviewed (67) their own extensive studies as well as those of others on the differential hydrolysis of membrane phospholipids in intact erythrocyte and ghosts by various phospholipases. All of these investigations, and those which they have done since, which included the technique of freeze-etch electron microscopy (68), further substantiated the concept of membrane phospholipid assymetry.

The general view appears to be that the outer layer of the bilayer consists mostly of choline-containing phospholipids (53,55,68), although up to 20% of the cellular phosphatidylethanolamine may also be present (68). In erythrocytes with a low sphingomyelin content (e.g. guinea pig) the external layer will be mostly lecithin, whereas in erythrocytes with a low lecithin content (cow and sheep cells), the outer layer would consist mainly of sphingomyelin (68). In this context, it has been claimed that essentially only sphingomyelin can be detected by immunological means on the surface of sheep erythrocytes (69) and ox and sheep cells, in contrast to those of the guinea pig, are resistant to haemolysis by phospholipases  $A_2$  and C (68). The inner layer consists mostly of phosphatidylethanolamine and phosphatidylserine although a small fraction of the choline phospholipids may also be present (53,64,68). Bretscher has suggested that protein may help make up the volume deficit of the inner half since more protein is associated with the inner surface of the erythrocyte membrane than the outer surface (53,64). He further speculated that because of the difference in fatty acid composition of the various phospholipid classes, the fatty acid composition of the inner surface is more unsaturated than the external, resulting perhaps in a less / ordered environment which might be better for accommodating proteins, compared to that of the outer layer (53).

For the proposed asymmetry to exist, it would have to be very stable. Any diffusion of phospholipids from one side of the bilayer to the other would have to be slow enough not to disturb the partition (64). Kornberg and McConnell have shown in synthetic bilayers that phospholipid molecules diffuse laterally across the surface very rapidly (70). The neighbour exchange rate was of about 10<sup>-6</sup> seconds (71). However, migration of these phospholipids from one side of the bilayer to the other ("flipflop") is very slow (at 30°C the half life is about 6 hrs.) (72). Bretscher (53,64) speculated that in the erythrocyte membrane the presence of cholesterol and proteins which penetrate both lipid layers will both decrease the rate of "flip-flop" to a point where the rate may be measured in weeks or months.

Cholesterol forms an integral part of the erythrocyte membrane and has a profound effect on its properties. Cholesterol and phospholipid interact closely in such a way that the long axes of the cholesterol and the hydrocarbon chains of the phospholipid are nearly perpendicular to the surface ' of the membrane (73-75). The interaction between the molecules is complex ' (73,75,76). It is thought that there is an ionic interaction between the polar group of the phospholipid and the 3- $\beta$ -hydroxy group in the cholesterol molecule, but more dominant is the hydrophobic interaction of the phospholipid fatty acid chains with cholesterol (73,75).

Cholesterol apparently alters the fluidity of membrane fatty acid chains in a complex manner (77,78). As a result, at physiological temper-

atures the erythrocyte membrane is less fluid than the completely fluid or "melted" state but more fluid than the liquid crystalline or "ice-like" state (54,75). The latter states exist above and below the "transition" temperature respectively of pure phospholipids (54,55). The effect of cholesterol is achieved by a direct steric interaction of the cholesterol with the fatty acid molety of the membrane phospholipids (75). The transition temperature of the saturated acids is decreased while that of the unsaturated fatty acids is increased (75,79,80).

van Deenen recently suggested that in a monolayer with cholesterol present, natural phospholipid species having one unsaturated fatty acid constituent present undergo a reduction in molecular size (63). This seems applicable to the erythrocyte membrane, since quantitatively most species of erythrocyte lecithin have the above structure (43,44) and the permeability of the erythrocyte membrane varies with the cholesterol content. The lipid . bilayer is compressed and the permeability decreased when the guines, pig red cell is loaded with cholesterol (81,82). Conversely, cholesterol de- ...

It has been suggested some time ago, that cholesterol is assymetrically distributed over the erythrocyte membrane surface, being concentrated around the periphery of the biconcave disc (84). Recently however, data has been presented which suggests that while it may have local organization, cholesterol overall is randomly distributed over the whole membrane surface (85). Obviously, this is a problem which needs further attention. In any case, the amount of cholesterol present in the erythrocyte membrane appears to affect the shape of the cell. The cholesterol content of the red cell can easily vary within a wide range with proportional changes in membrane sufface area. Incubations of normal red cells with sera of varying

cholesterol concentration result in changes in erythrocyte cholesterol content, and there is a close correlation between these changes and osmotic fragility, which is a reflection of membrane surface area (86). Although the overall picture is still unclear, the increase in cholesterol content in certain diseases may be responsible for the formation of abnormal and sometimes bizarre changes in red cell shapes. In hepatocellular disease the cholesterol content is greatly increased, sometimes up to 75%, with no concomitant increase in phospholipid content (87). The erythrocyte becomes "spurred" or covered with spike-like projections (88,89). Obstructive jaundice is accompanied by the formation of so-called target cells. This "targetting" of the erythrocyte may be due to a 25-50% increase in cellular cholesterol accompanied by percentage increase in phospholipid which is about half of that of cholesterol (90,91).

## 1.4 Erythrocyte Lipid Renewal and Metabolism

Upon maturation from the reticulocyte stage, the erythrocyte loses its capability for lipid biosynthesis <u>de novo</u> which includes that of fatty acid and other neutral lipids (7,17,92,93), phospholipids (17,93), and cholesterol (94). Fatty acids are not synthesized <u>de novo</u> from acetate due to the absence of acetyl-COA carboxylase (4,16). There is no <u>de novo</u> pathway in mature erythrocytes for the synthesis of phospholipids due to loss of CDP choline:1,2-diglyceride phosphocholine transferase and CDP-<u>diglyceride:inositol phosphatidyltransferase (5)</u>. Despite the loss of these important pathways the erythrocyte does have three major mechanisms of lipid renewal available to it: esterification of fatty acids with lysolecithin (7,95-97), exchange of cellular phospholipid with plasma phospholipid (98-100), and exchange of free cellular cholesterol with that of plasma (101-103);

1.4.1 Esterification of Fatty Acids #

#### 1.4.1.1 Mechanism

The pathway in which free fatty acid is esterified with lysolecithin was originally proposed by Lands in rat liver microsomes in 1960 (104) and first detected in erythrocytes by Miras et al one year later (105). The reaction is as follows:



17

The Lands Esterification Pathway

Miras et al showed that in addition of phospholipid, there was great incorporation of fatty acid into neutral lipids. However, Winterbourn and Batt (112a) have shown that leucocytes incorporate fatty acid much more rapidly than erythrocytes and that all of the radioactivity found in the neutral lipids could be accounted for on the basis of leucocyte contamination. Therefore, since Miras et al used whole blood, their results are questionable and one must also suspect that the erythrocytes of those workers who reported incorporation into neutral lipids, may have been contaminated with leucocytes (105-109).

It has been demonstrated that rat and rabbit erythrocytes which , are high in lecithin, incorporate fatty agid to a greater extent than human erythrocytes which have a lower lecithin content. Ovine and bovine erythrocytes, which contain very small amounts of lecithin, incorporate very little fatty acid (96,110). It has been suggested that these differences are more due to the relative permeabilities of the erythrocyte membrane to free fatty acid than to the relative abundance of the receptor for this precursor, since hemolysates of rabbit and ox incorporate fatty acid at the same rate (96). ٢

The mechanism by which free fatty acid is taken up by the erythrocyte membrane and esterified has been extensively studied. Goodman (111) originally suggested that free fatty acids are transfered from serum albumin to the receptor binding sites on the surface of the cell, all of which have the same binding affinity, and in a manner which is independent of metabolic activity (111). Donabedian and Karmen (108) have also suggested that this occurs and that it constitutes the first step of the mechanism of fatty acid esterification. This step is rapid and reversible and the distribution of free fatty acid between albumin and the cells depends on the relative amount Additionally, the distribution for each individual fatty acid is of each. different and appears to be unrelated to the esterification rate for each acid. The rate of esterification is proportional to the fatty acid concentration in the medium. The second step involves the actual incorporation by esterification. Shohet et al (112) have studied the overall mechanism in detail. In agreement with the previous studies they suggest that the transfer of fatey acid from albumin to the superficial membrane pool "F1" is independent of cellular energy, and is extractable by defatted albumin. The second step, which involves transfer of free fatty acid from pool "F1" to "F2" apparently requires ATP/ Fatty adid in pool "F2" is inaccessible to " removal by albumin. The authors did not suggest how the cellular energy required for the transfer is spent, since the fatty acid in this pool is still

unesterified. However, they did state that the "F1-F2 step" may involve an opening up of the membrane allowing the third step, the actual esterification, which also has a requirement for ATP, to proceed at a maximal rate. Shastri and Rubinstein (6) also suggested that the incorporation step may be rate-limiting. Shohet et al calculated that the total energy cost of esterification to the cell is 5% of that derived from glycolysis (112).

When erythrocyte "ghost" preparations are incubated with free fatty acids, ATP and CoA must be added to the medium for esterification to proceed (96,110,113). Intact erythrocytes require no added cofactors (2,7) although one report claims otherwise (113). Such a case would require the transfer of the very large CoA molecule across the membrane, an unlikely situation.

The esterification enzyme, lysolecithin acylCoA acyltransferase has been demonstrated to exhibit specificity both with respect to the fatty acid precursor (96,97,108,110,114) and to the position on the lysolecithin molecule to which the fatty acid is esterified (95,96,113,114). In general for rat, man and rabbit, linoleic acid is esterified more rapidly than any other fatty acid (96,97,108,110,114), although in rat arachidonic acid is esterified equally fast (97). As in fatty acid composition (115), the rat appears to be the exception. Although linoleic acid is in each case esterified the most rapidly, the exact order of relative esterification rate for the other various fatty acids appears to vary considerably with , the species (96,97,108). In general, however, the unsaturated acids are esterified more rapidly, and lauric (12:0) and myristic acid (14:0) are esterified very little, if at all (95,96,97,108). Bovine erythrocytes esterify linoleic and linolenic acid equally well, and oleic and arachidonic acid only somewhat less so (97). Thus, the transferase enzyme from

this source is not quite as specific, or there may be more than one enzyme.

## 1.4.1.2 Diet and Other Extracellular Effects

Many studies have been carried out on the effects of various fat diets on erythrocyte lipids. These diets have included butterfat, which contains large amounts of short chain fatty acids, cocoanut oil (50% lauric acid), castor oil which contains 80% 12,0H-octadec-9-enoic acid, Å nonmammalian fatty acid (116), corn oil (59% linoleic acid) (117), and other diets which are fat free. As early as 1959, it was found that a corn oil diet doubled the erythrocyte linoleic acid content over a matter of two years and it was assumed that this was due to incorporation during synthesis of new cells (118). However, it was soon shown that the 18-22 carbon unsaturated fatty acid content could be elevated with a similar diet in 10 days (119). In 1963 Farquhar and Ahrens (120) noted that equilibrium between dietary and erythrocyte linoleic acid is achieved in 4-6 weeks, a rate slower than that for plasma but higher than that of adipose tissue. No change in total lipid, phospholipid or cholesterol content was noted.

Mulder et al (96) found that when the diet of a rabbit mathtained on cocoanut oil (lauric acid) was switched to corn oil (linoleic acid), the linoliec acid content in the red cell doubled within 10 days, mainly in lecithin and phosphatidylethanolamine.

Significantly, despite the cocoanut oil diet, the lauric acid content was never significantly increased although the plasma level was. Both Farquhar and Ahrens (120) and Mulder et al (96) noted that changes in oleic acid dontent were reciprocal with those of linoleic acid. It was also concluded that these changes occurred rapidly enough that it could not be solely due to maturation of the red cells in the bone marrow (96,120). A butterfat diet, which is rich in short chain fatty acids does not cause a change in the erythrocyte short chain fatty acid composition (116). In fact, fat free diets and diets deficient in linoleic acid in general result only in a very limited change in the erythrocyte fatty acid The decrease in linoleic acid content is accompanied by a composition. corresponding increase in the oleic acid content. Addictonally, the concentration of arachidonic acid decreases (42,121,122), and this is due to the fact that, in the rat for example, arachidonic acid is synthesized from linoleic acid. This ability is reduced or missing in the sheep, and the arachidonic acid concentration does not very (24). Also in essential fatty acid deficiency, eicosotrienoic acid (20:3) appears and it is normally absent from the erythrocyte (42,116,121-123). It has been suggested that these changes in erythrocyte fatty acid composition are restricted mostly to lecithin and phosphatidylethanolamine (42,122,124), but it has also been pointed out that the changes in erythrocyte fatty adid composition with diet is also species-dependent, particularly when comparing ruminant erythrocytes with non-ruminants (121). There is little doubt that in the
specific fatty acid changes the specificity of the lysophospholipid acyl CoA acyltransferase enzymes of the erythrocyte is heavily implicated (96, 121,122,124). This is further reinforced by Waku and Lands observations that the fatty acid composition can be predicted from a knowledge of the enzyme specificity and the levels of the various fatty acids in plasma (97).

As well as changes in the extracellular concentration of fatty acids there are other factors which can affect fatty acid esterification. Several groups of workers have reported that addition of lysolecithin to the medium in which either hemolysates (96,113,114) or intact erythrocytes (6) were incubated, stimulated the rate of fatty acid esterification. It was suggested that lysolecithin acted by making the membrane more permeable to fatty acid (6). Oliviera and Vaughan (95) however, could not show this effect with hemolysates and suggested that the endogenous level of lysolecithin was sufficient to saturate the system.

Several potential inhibitors of the esterification pathway have been studied. Cupric ion has been shown to be an effective inhibitor (95, 125), as has p-chloromercuribenzoate (126). The evidence concerning NaF is conflicting (110,126).

#### 1.4.2 Exchange of Phospholipid

Exchange of phospholipid between erythrocytes and plasma was first described many years ago by Hahn and Hevesey (98). They suggested that the process was probably slow, that not all of the phospholipids of the erythrocyte were involved and speculated that perhaps the nonexchangeable fraction was located in the "deeper layers of the corpuscle membrane". 15 years ago several papers on phospholipid exchange were published, in which labelled acetate was used as a tracer in whole blood

(127-130). However, these same authors also showed that most of the acetate was incorporated by the leucocytes (131) and this is consistent with the current view that mature erythrocytes are incapable of incorporating acetate into lipids (4). Thus, their results must be interpreted with considerable caution.

Currently, it is considered that since erythrocytes are incapable of synthesizing lipids de novo (4,5) and since during exchange there is neither gain nor loss of the exchanging phospholipid from the cell (100, 132), phospholipid exchange between the erythrocyte and serum involves the intact molecule of the cell and its corresponding species in the serum (99,100,126,132,133). Except for the lyso derivatives used in the esterification pathway, it has been shown that a variety of possible phospholipid precursors are not incorporated (126,134). These include inorganic phosphate, CDP-choline, choline, ethanolamine, serine, inositol, glycerol, diacylglycerol, glycerylphosphate, phosphoryl choline, and glycerylphosphorylcholine. The various phospholipid classes exchange at different rates depending on the species of grythrocyte. In man and dog, Reed has shown that erythrocyte lecithin and sphingomyelin exchange with their go responding species in plasma, but phosphatidylserine does not exchange, and phosphatidyletHanolamine only slightly so. He suggested that the latter two phospholipids do not exchange well due to the lack of these classes in plasma (100). The findings were essentially confirmed by Shohet (126), although he showed that phosphatidylethanolamine is somewhat more exchangeable a Additionally, he found that lysolecithin, lysophosphatidylethanolamine, and phosphatidylinositol did not exchange at all. Mulder and van Deenen (134) reported that rabbit erythrocytes exchange mainly lecithin but also some lysolecithin with servim. When sheep erythro-

23

.

cytes were incubated with <sup>32</sup>P-labelled rabbit plasma there was, only a very slight transfer of phospholipid, mainly as lysolecithin into the cells (134). The rat erythrocyte appears to be somewhat unusual in that lysolecithin is the main phospholipid participating in exchange and it exchanges extremely rapidly (99,133-136). Sphingomyelin and lecithin also exchange but at a much slower rate (99,134-136). It has very recently been implied that lecithin is the main phospholipid exchanged between serum and the erythrocyte of the pig (137).

With the exception of lysolecithin, which in the rat is exchanged almost instantaneously (133), phospholipid in general is exchanged quits slowly, about 1%/hr. (98,100,133), in a manner independent of metabolic energy (133).

It has long been suspected that exchangeable and non-exchangeable pools of erythrocyte phospholipid exist (98,130,134), but they have been quantitated only recently for two species (100). For example, Reed found that in man and dog, only about 60% of cellular lecithin is available for exchange. In human cells only 30% of the sphingomyelin is exchangeable, while dog erythrocyte sphingomyelin is 75% exchangeable (100).

Since the fraction of serum lipoproteins which has a density greater than 1.21 (including albumin) contains at least half of the total serum lysolecithin (138) it is not surprising that rat exythrocytes have been found to exchange lysolecithin mostly with this serum lipoprotein fraction (136,139). Other observations indicate that other cellular phospholipids, mainly lecithin and sphingomyelin preferentially exchange with those of high density lipoprotein (HDL, d = 1.063 - 1.21) (136,139,140). This would imply that there are two phospholipid pools in the serum. Reed has made an intensive study of the characteristics of lecithin and sphin-

gomyelin exchange between the human erythrocyte and serum both in vitro and in vivo. His data is consistent with a system in which the erythrocyte has two pools and the serum has only one, which is entirely exchangeable (100).

Reed (100) has suggested that one of the major factors affecting exchange of phospholipid between the erythrocyte and serum is the presence of the participating phospholipid in the serum. Of course, this is necessary for exchange of any phospholipid to be possible, but by the same token the phospholipid composition of the erythrocyte is likely to have a bearing on exchange as well (134). No mention has been made of the effect of varying the concentration of lipoprotein in the serum on the rate of phospholipid Within a given phospholipid class, the relative abundance of a exchange. particular molecular species in the cell or serum may have an effect, 'As well as these quantitative factors, certain qualitative aspects have to be considered. The nature of the binding of a phospholipid molecule to a membrane protein, i.e., electrostatic interactions vs. hydrophobic bonding is likely to have an effect on the availability of the phospholipid molecule for exchange (61,100). Perhaps even more important in this respect may be the physical position of the phospholipid molecule in the membrane (43.100).In addition to an assymmetric distribution of certain phospholipids in the erythrocyte membrane (68) it is possible, although it has not been commented on in the literature, that certain molecular species of any given phospholipid may also be assymmetrically oriented in the erythrocyte membrane. Finally, the state of the membrane which may change as the erythrocyte ages may also have, an effect on the exchange of phospholipid between the red cell and serum.

#### 1.4.3 Other Pathways

In addition to the major pathways of lipid renewal available to the erythrocyte, there have been reported several minor pathways of varying degrees of importance.

Perhaps potentially the most important pathway of these is the Erbland-Marinetti pathway:

2 lysolecithin <u>isolecithin</u> lecithin + glycerylphosphorylcholine In this reaction, which was first described by Marinetti et al (141) for rat liver, two lysolecithin molecules condense to form one of lecithin and one of glycerylphosphorylcholine without any requirement for ATP or CoA (142-144). The most ideal conditions for this pathway to be operative significantly appear to be those in which the pH is acidic and the lysolecithin concentration is relatively high (145). Mulder and van Deenen (114) first reported the existense of this pathway in the erothrocyte, but it has been shown that under normal physiological conditions, it contributes little to the lipid renewal of the red cell, compared to the fatty acid esterification reaction (126,144).

Despite some reports to the contrary (146-148), it is generally agreed that inorganic phosphate is incorporated only slightly by the erythrocyte solely into phosphatidic acid (33,149-152), through the action of a diglyceride kinase (149,150), and into di- and triphosphatidylinositol (153). It is possible that in sheep erythrocytes other trace and as yet unidentified phospholipids may also contain phosphorus derived from inorganic phosphate (154). In the nucleated erythrocyte of fowl, inorganic phosphate is incorporated into most major phospholipids <u>in vitro</u> (155,156) and <u>in</u> <u>vivo</u> (157). <u>In vitro</u>, phosphatidic acid and phosphatidylglycerol had very high specific activities (155,156), but <u>in vivo</u> they were weakly labelled (157).

Phospholipase A activity has not been demonstrated in the untreated intact erythrocyte despite repeated attempts (95,110,113,134,158). Polonovski's group claimed recently that rat hemolysates treated with 1 M NaCl (159) and human erythrocytes and hemolysates treated with trypsin, deoxycholate, or 1 M NaCl (160), have phospholipase A activity. These authors have also suggested that human erythrocytes undergoing hemolysis after being subjected to a prolonged incubation in isotonic media with plasma or a NaCl solution, exhibit phospholipase A activity (161). The significance of this activity in relation to physiological conditions is uncertain.

Mulder and Van Deenen have demonstrated the presence of lysophospholipase in the rabbit erythrocytes and suggested that its activity may ---be significant in the event of failure of the esterification pathway (144).

In the rat liver, the pathway in which phosphatidylethanolamine is successively methylated at the amino group, through the mediation of Sadenosylmethionine to produce lecithin, has been demonstrated (162). However, in the erythrocyte, the methionine activating enzyme is absent and there is significant incorporation of <sup>14</sup>C-labelled methyl groups into lecithin, sphingomyelin, methylated phosphatidylethanolamines and to some extent lysolecithin, through the action of methyl transferase, but only when S-[Me-<sup>14</sup>C] adenosyl methionine is added to the system (163).

Polonovski and Wald have recently suggested that the human erythrocyte contains a triglyceridase. In order to show activity it was necessary to use an hemolysate and to emulsify the substrate with Triton X-100. Serum lipoproteins inhibited the hydrolysis (164). Michell and Coleman reported a lipase which attacks 1,2-diglyceride formed after phospholipase C treatment of rat erythrocytes (165).

Ċ

#### 1.4.4 Cholesterol Exchange

Exchange of cholesterol, which takes place between the erythrocyte and serum lipoproteins, is a very rapid process, reaching equilibrium <u>in vivo</u> in about 8 hrs. (166). There is no energy requirement for the exohange (166), which involves free cholesterol but not esterified cholesterol (167). The erythrocyte can exchange its unesterified cholesterol with plasma, isolated lipoprotein preparations, and artificial dispersions of lecithin-cholesterol and -sterol (168-173). When erythrocytes are incubated with cholesterol-deficient serum or lipid dispersions, the cell membrane can become up to 60% depleted of cholesterol (171,172) with a concomitant increase in osmotic fragility and glycerol permeability (174). The original cholesterol content and fragility can be restored by incubation with plasma or lecithin-cholesterol dispersions (172,174).

Despite its rapid rate and lack of an energy requirement, the cholesterol exchange between the lipoproteins and the erythrocyte does not constitute a simple system. All of the low density lipoprotein (LDL) free cholesterol (171), but only about 60% of the high density lipoprotein (HDL) free cholesterol (170) and a variable amount of erythrocyte cholesterol (depending on the species) (83,167,171), is available for exchange. Apparently the non-exchangeable erythrocyte cholesterol is essential for cellular integrity (175). d'Hollander and Chevallier (103) have recently proposed a model in which the serum lipoproteins (HDL and LDL) exchange cholesterol with the erythrocyte and with each other as well. They also suggested that most of the cholesterol which is esterified in the serum by lecithin cholesterol acyl transferase comes directly from the erythrocyte. the remainder coming from HDL (103,176).

# 1.5 Serum Lipoproteins and Phospholipid Metabolism

#### 1.5.1 Lipoproteins

All of the major serum lipids, which include free fatty acids, phospholipids, cholesterol, cholesteryl esters and triglycerides are transported complexed with protein. While the free fatty acids and lysolecithin are mainly bound to albumin, the other lipids are carried in the macromolecular serum lipoproteins. The protein and phospholipids serve as the solubilizing agent which keep the neutral lipids in solution as they are transported in the circulation (177), There are four major families of circulating lipoproteins. These are summarized in Table IV (178). The following abbreviations are used in this Table:

VLDL ~ very low density lipoprotein.

LDL - low density lipoprotein

HDL - high density lipoprotein

S<sub>f</sub> -/Lipoprotein Flotation Rate in Svedburg units (10<sup>-3</sup> cm/sec/dyne/ gm) in a NaCl solution of density 1.063 gm/ml.

Chylomicrons originate in the gastrointestinal tract and serve to transport dietary triglycerides from the intestine through the thoracic duct into the bloodstream and eventually to the tissues. They consist mainly of triglycerides with small amounts of other lipids and protein, and likely are spherical in shape. The phospholipids along with the protein form the outer membrane of the spherical particle, the core of which contains mainly triglyceride, but also a small amount of cholesterol ester as well (179).

Very low density lipoproteins are a class of lipoprotein rich in trigiverides which are endogenous in origin (178). These spherical lipoproteins are heterogeneous in their physical properties, resembling chylomicrons in one extreme, and low density lipoprotein in the other. The

	INDLE IV	*	•	, <i>1</i>
Properties and Comp	osition of Major	Lipoprotein	Families	
	Chylomicrons	VLDL	<sup>'</sup> LDL	HDL
Density (gm/ml)	< 0.95	0.95-1.006	1.019-1.063	1.063-1.2
s <sub>f</sub>	> 400	20-400	0-12	۲ ۲۰۰۰ ,
Molecular Wt.	$10^9 - 10^{10}$	5-10 x 10 <sup>6</sup>	$2.5 \times 10^6$	200,000
Molecular Size (Å)	750 - 1 <b>ð</b> ,000	300 - 800	205 - 220	75 - 100
· ·		,		
Turnover Rate (Half Life)	′ 5-15 min	6-12 hr	2-4 days	3-5 days
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight	<sup>7</sup> 5-15 min	6-12 hr	2-4 days	3 <b>5 days</b> ,
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight Protein	′ 5-15 min . <b>1-</b> 2	6-12 hr	2-4 days	3⊶5 days 
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight Protein Triglyceride	<sup>7</sup> 5-15 min <b>1-2</b> 80-95	6-12 hr 10 50-70	2-4 days 25 10	3-5 days 45-55
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight Protein Triglyceride Free Cholesterol	<sup>7</sup> 5-15 min <b>1-3</b>	6-12 hr 10 50-70 10	2-4 days 25 10 8	35 days 45-55 3 15 °
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight Protein Triglyceride Free Cholesterol Esterified Cholesterol	<sup>7</sup> 5-15 min <sup>4</sup> 1-2 80-95 1-3 2-4	6-12 hr 10 50-70 10 5	2-4 days 25 10 8 37	3-5 days 45-55 3 15 <sup>°</sup> 22
Turnover Rate (Half Life) Lipoprotein Constituents % Dry Weight Protein Triglyceride Free Cholesterol Esterified Cholesterol Phospholipids	<sup>7</sup> 5-15 min <sup>4</sup> 1-2 80-95 1-3 2-4 3-6	6-12 hr 10 50-70 10 5 15-20	2-4 days 25 10 8 37 22	35 days 45-55 3 15 22 30

30

5-re

- 11

į

٢

1

, G ۴.

predominant lipid of this class is triglyceride and the density of Nindividual VLDL particles is related to the relative amounts of triglyceride / and protein present. The protein molety is made up of a number of quantitatively major and minor components (180,181), which are also found in LDL and HDL (182). Structurally it is considered that VLDL is spherical in shape and has a neutral lipid core which is surrounded by a thin layer of protein and phospholipid (178).

Low density lipoprotein is particularly rich in cholesterol and its esters (Table IV). It is derived solely from the metabolism of VLDL in the serum (183). The LDL particle appears to be a spherically-averaged structure consisting of a lipid bilayer coated with a layer of protein and presumably phospholipid which are present on both the inner surface and the outer surface of the bilayer (184). This is in contrast to the total structure of VLDL and chylomicrons (178,179). In the LDL structure, the cholesterol molety of the cholesterol esters is associated with the protein and some of the polargroups of the phospholipids are exposed to the plasma (184). LDL is physically heterogeneous, components ranging from the lighter triglyceride-rich VLDL-like particles in one extreme through to a heavier HDL-like component (185).

High density lipoprotein is present in the serum as two sub-classes  $HDL_2$  (d.1.063-1.125) and  $HDL_3$  (d.1.125-1.21). As a class HDL is higher in proteins and phospholipid than any other lipoprotein. The cholesterol content is also high although not as high as in LDL (Table IV).  $HDL_2$  has less protein, triglyceride and free fatty acids, but more cholesterol than  $HDL_3$  (186). It has been speculated that HDL may be a multi-unit structure (187).

hydrophobic portions of the protein and phospholipids, as well as the neutral lipids are oriented away from the aqueous environment. In this thermodynamically stable structure the polar areas of the protein and the polar groups of the phospholipid are in contact with the water (187). A possible alternate structure for HDL has been suggested to be that of an organized system of micelles (187). HDL is secreted by the liver (188) and apart from lipid transport, its exact functional role is unknown (187). It is known that an HDL peptide is an activator of serum lipoprotein lipase (189) and that lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase is associated with HDL (190).

#### 1.5.2 Serum Phospholipid Metabolism

Phospholipid metabolism in the plasma appears to be quite limited. No esterification or condensation pathways analogous to those found in the erythrocyte have been observed. Lysophospholipase activity appears to be negligible (191,192). In post-heparin plasma of man a phospholipase which selectively hydrolyses phosphatidylethanolamine has been described (193,194) and in heparinized rat plasma a phospholipase hydrolyses lecithin significantly (195,196). These post-heparin phospholipases have little of no activity in normal plasma. By contrast, a similar enzyme has been found in normal human plasma which hydrolyses lecithin (197) and in normal rat plasma which hydrolyses phosphatidylethanolamine (192). The reason for these apparently contradictory observations is unclear. The contradiction may be real but it is also possible the heparin is having some direct effect on the phospholipase or is causing the release of another phospholipase, or both. In any case phospholipase substrate specificity appears to vary with the mammalian species. Indeed, it is possible that, in some species, there may be virtually no phospholipase activity in normal plasma.

One pathway of plasma phospholipid metabolism which has been documented for many different species (198,199-201) is the reaction first described by Glomset et al (202,203), the enzymatic transfer of fatty acid from lecithin to cholesterol.



This acyltransferase reaction is specific for lecithin only (204) and only the fatty acid in position 2 is transferred (203,205). Although there appears to be little specificity with regard to the species of sterol (206), the enzyme does show preference for certain species of fatty acids, depending on the species of animal (200,207-210). In rabbit plasma, the relative rate of transfer of fatty acids in descending order is limeleate > arachidonate > oleate > palmitate (200,208). The rate of limoleate transfer has been estimated at 6.8% over a 20 hr. incubation (208).

Under normal physiological conditions LCAT is well suited to catalyse transfer of fatty acid and from lecithin to cholesterol at a maximum rate. In rat (211) and human (212,213) serum at least, the optimum pH is between 7 and 8 and a pH below 6.0 inactivates the enzyme (198). The reaction also proceeds more rapidly in isotonic saline than in either more dilute or concentrated salt solutions (213,214). Although LCAT readily becomes oxidized when partially purified, it appears to be quite stable under normal conditions in the plasma (198). On the other hand, if experimental conditions require the inactivation of the enzyme without changing normal plasma conditions, heating at 56-60°C for 30-60 min. is quite effective (215). LCAT is inactivated but the capacity of the plasma lipoproteins to act as substrates is unaltered (216).

# 1.5.3 Summary of Erythrocyte and Serum Phospholipid Metabolic

#### and Renewal Pathways

The pathways of phospholipid renewal and metabolism are summarized in Figure 2.

#### 1.6 Membrane Alterations With Red Cell Aging

1,6.1 Total Lipid Content and Composition

The fact that the lipid content and composition change as the red cell matures and ages has been known for many years. Reticulocytes were first shown to contain more lipid than the mature erythrocyte in 1950 (217). Since then a number of studies have been made (7,20,21,218,219) and young reticulocytes have been reported to contain anywhere from 1.5 (21) to 4 (20) times as much phospholipid as mature cells. The contribution of lecithin loss to the overall loss of phospholipid upon red cell maturation seems to be in dispute. Raderecht (219) suggested that lecithin is preferentially lost, Shattil and Cooper (20) could find no change in cellular phospholipid composition, and Warrendorf and Rubinstein (7), reported that the lecithin content is greater in mature erythrocytes than reticulocytes. The loss of cholesterol is not as proportionately great as that of phospholipid (20,219). Reticulocytes have a lower cholesterol:phospholipid (C:P) ratio than mature

34.

ŝ.

#### Figure 2

۱

Schematic Diagram of Pathways of Phospholipid Renewal and Metabolism in the Erythrocyte and Serum.

1



æ

erythrocytes (20,21) but the C:P. ratio for their respective plasma membranes is the same (20). It has been suggested that much of the reticulocyte lipid is lost when the phospholipid-rich, cholesterol-poor organelles are lost from these cells (20,21), but Warrendorf and Rubinstein noted that these organelles contained little lipid when compared to the total lipid of the plasma membrane (7). Shattil and Cooper noted that the spleen also has a role in this lipid loss but the mechanism is not known (20).

After the erythrocyte matures it continues to lose lipid although the amount lost is relatively small (220-222). Loss of cholesterol is significant when expressed in terms of per single cell as well as per unit surface area (221,222). Total lipid and phospholipid loss appear to be significant only when expressed on a single cell basis rather than per unit surface area (221,222). Lipid loss from the mature erythrocyte as it ages appears to be on a proportional basis, such that the lipid composition of the cell does not change with age (222).

1.6.2 Red Cell Shape Alteration with Age

The biconcave shape of the erythrocyte is dependent on an excess of surface area relative to cell volume (223,224). This biconcavity lends to the cell an almost infinite ability to bend and deform (225) which the erythrocyte must do in passing through the narrow channels of the spleen (225,226). The erythrocyte membrane has only a very limited ability of stretch and the biconcave shape circumvents this problem (223). As the red cell ages, the lipid is lost (220-222), accompanied by a depletion of intracellular ATP (227,228), surface area is decreased (229), and the erythrocyte tends to become spherical (230). The erythrocyte in this shape has lost its deformability with the result that it is susceptible to entrapment and destruction in the microcirculation of the spleen (226). The adverse pH-

conditions of the spleen may further aggravate the erythrocyte's lack of deformability (226) and the low levels of ATP likely reduces the deoxygenated senescent red cell's chances of survival of the effects of stagnation in the spleen in the same way (224,226).

Likely due to a loss of deformability of the membrane the osmotic fragility of the erythrocyte increases with age (231-232) and destruction of the senescent cell by osmotic hemolysis or by direct physical perforation likely occurs to some extent (229).

In an electron microscopic study of erythrocyte membranes, Danon and Perk (233) noted that the young membranes were granular, relatively thick, and generally had large concentric foldings, while membranes from old cells were "smooth and thin", less granular, and had mostly radial foldings. Later studies (232,234) showed the the young erythrocyte membrane contained a large number of long filementous protrusions, which in old cell membranes were almost non-existant. These observations are consistent with the process of fragmentation, which Weed and Reed (229) have suggested as the mechanism for the symmetrical loss of lipid with increasing erythrocyte age. It had been previously suggested that membrane fragments may be lost repeatedly without haemolysis (225), with a resulting increasing sphering of the erythrocyte each time (229). While fragmentation itself may not be fatal to the cell, it may, along with decreasing ATP concentration (227,228) and possible loss of membrane-bound enzyme activity, predispose the cell to further fragmentation with the final deleterious consequence of inability to traverse splenic microcirculation (fragmentation hemolysis and/or phagocytosis) (229).

1.6.3 Fatty Acid Composition Changes

The fatty acid composition of the erythrocyte appears to change

with age. It has been noted the cells of patients with reticulocytosis are low in linoleic acid (235,236). An early study of age-related fatty acid composition changes indicated that in general the content of unsaturated fatty acids increase while that of the saturated fatty acids decrease with age (237). van Gastel et al (238) on the other hand, noted that while the linoleic acid content is slightly higher in old cells, the arachidonic content is decreased somewhat. In agreement with this, Phillips et al (239) recently found that four of the five fatty acids studied with chains of 18 carbons or less (stearic acid being the exception) increase in content with the age of the erythrocyte and all 19 fatty acids with 20 carbons or more show a decrease. The authors suggested that while the change in content of not every fatty acid longer than 20 carbon atoms is statistically significant, the direction of change of this group of fatty acids is very significant. Walker and Yurkowski (122) studied change in the erythrocyte fatty acid composition in erythrocytes from rats fed different diets. They found that significant differences occur with age on all diets and the pattern depends on the particular fatty acid and its concentration, and on the nature of the diet. They suggested that the fatty acid esterification pathway is involved and that the activity of the acyltransferase enzyme changes with the age of the erythrocyte.

#### 1.6.4 Esterification of Fatty Acids

A number of other investigators have studied the esterification of fatty acids in relation to erythrocyte age. The reticylocyte incorporates fatty acid into lecithin at a rate which is four times that of the mature erythrocyte (7,240). Warrendorf and Rubinstein found that by far most of the fatty acid is incorporated into the plasma membrane but a very small amount is taken up into the mitochondria. Elevation of the ATP level by

38 .

50% or depletion of it to mature cell concentration has no effect. The authors concluded that although esterification of fatty acid by the reticulocyte is much more active than that by the mature erythrocyte, it follows the same pathway and is estentially restricted to the plasma membrane. Several laboratories (6,241,242), have shown that the oldest segment of the erythrocyte population esterify fatty acids at a reduced rate compared to the remainder. However, if the hemolysates of old cells are supplied with ATP (241) or the intact old cells are supplied with glucose (6), the difference in esterification rate is abolished. The reactivity of the azyltransferase system therefore appears to be dependent on the availability of endogenous ATP (6,241).

#### 1.6.5 Other Lipid Pathways

Other pathways of lipid renewal and metabolism have remained largely unstudied in relation to the age of the red cell. Ferber et al (242) have reported that lysophospholipase activity is diminished by about half in old erythrocytes. Sloviter et al (94) have shown that cholesterol biosynthesis and exchange take place in the reticulocyte and that the system is quite complex. Virtually no work has been reported comparing the exchange of phospholipid in reticulocytes, or young and old erythrocytes.

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Materials

 $[9,10-{}^{3}\text{H}]$  palmitic acid,  $(1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linoleic acid and  $[{}^{59}\text{Fe}]$  ferrous citrate were obtained from New England Nuclear Corporation, Boston, Mass.,  $[1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linolenic acid from Amersham/Searle Corporation, Chicago, Ill., and Na ${}^{32}_{3}\text{PO}_{4}$  from Charles E. Frosst and Co., Montreal, Quebec.

Bovine serum albumin (BSA), Fraction V, was purchased from Nutritional Biochemical Co., Cleveland, Ohio. Phospholipids were obtained

from Nutritional Biochemical Co., Serdary Research Laboratories, London 72, Ontario and Supelco Inc., Bellefonte, Pa. Double distilled water, produced by an all glass system, and used in preparation of a buffered saline with glucose solution to be described later was obtained through the courtesy of Dr. Peter Weldon, Department of Physiology, McGill University.

Millipore filters and equipment were purchased from Millipore Corporation, Bedford, Mass.

PPO (2,4-diphenyloxazole) and POPOP [1,4-bis-2-(5-phenyloxazolyl benzene)] were obtained from Packard Instrument Company Inc., Downers Grove, Ill., or New England Nuclear Corporation. The liquid scintillation phosphor cocktail was prepared as follows: 9 gm PPO, 0.3 gm POPOP in 3 litres toluene.

Silica Gel powders were purchased from Machery, Nagel, and Co., Duren, Germany.

General reagents, all of which were reagent grade, and supplies were obtained from Fisher Scientific Co. Ltd., or Canadian Laboratory Supplies Co.

Rabbits were supplied by Canadian Breeding Farms, St. Constant, Quebec.

2.2 Preparation of Labelled Material

2.2.1 In vitro Exchange Experiments

10 mCi of Na $_3^{32}$ PO<sub>4</sub> were injected intraperitoneally or intravenously into 5-10 lb. male New Zealand White rabbits. Three to four days later the blood was removed by cardiac puncture using 0.25 M sodium citrate as the anticoagulant. The erythrocytes were washed 3-4 times with ice-cold isotonic saline, removing the buffy coat along with the top 10% of the erythrocyte column each time. One volume of packed washed <sup>32</sup>P-labelled

erythrocytes was incubated in 5 volumes of Krebs Ringer bicarbonate buffer pH 7.4 (prepared by the method of De Luca and Chen (243) containing 8 mM glucose for 2 hrs. at 37°C, with a gas phase of 95% 0, 5% CO, 30µCi  $[9,10-{}^{3}\text{H}]$  palmitate and 10µCi  $[1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linolenate or  $[1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linoleate, bound to defatted bovine serum albumin by a modification of the method of Milstein and Driscoll (244), were added per ml of incubated packed cells. The defatted albumin was prepared by the method of Chen (245), dialysed against water for two days with at least two changes of dialysate and lyophilized. After the pre-incubation the erythrocytes were washed at least 3 times with 2% defatted BSA in Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer to remove unincorporated free fatty acids. For experiments involving erythrocyte membranes, "ghosts" were prepared from the labelled cells by successive freezing and thawing in an acetone-dry ice bath and a warm water bath, respectively, three times. The membranes were repeatedly pelleted by centrifugation at 10,800 xg for 10 min. and washed with isotonic saline until the supernatant was nearly colourless. At this point, the membrane pellet was colourless or slightly pink.

Unlabelled serum required for the exchange incubations was obtained after coagulation of blood collected by cardiac puncture from 18 hr. fasted rabbits. Prior to use, this serum was centrifuged at 20,000 xg for 20 min. to remove platelets, leucocytes, and other contaminants. Serum lipeproteins were fractionated by the method of Havel et al (246), using an International B-60 preparative ultracentrifuge with a \$B 283 rotor at 100,000 xg at 14°C.

### 2.2.2 In Vitro Exchange vs. Red Cell Age Experiments

18-20 mC1 of Na $_3^{32}$ PO<sub>4</sub> were injected intravenously into 6-10 lb. rabbits. In one experiment 40  $\mu$ C <sup>59</sup>Fe citrate had been injected a few days

prior to this (247). The blood was collected as already described above either 24 or 40 hrs. after  $Na_3^{32}PO_4$  injection. The erythrocytes were washed 3-5 times with a buffered saline solution containing glucose (8.10 gm NaCl, 1.22 gm  $Na_2HPO_4$ , 0.1937 gm  $NaH_2PO_4$  H<sub>2</sub>O, 2.0 gm glucose in 1 litre doubledistilled water, pH 7.4, 291 mOsm/kg H<sub>2</sub>O) (248) by the method of Prentice and Bishop (247). After each centrifugation all except the last centimetre of supernatant was aspirated and a cotton-tipped stick was rotated at the top of the red cell column. The leucocytes, but not the erythrocytes adhered to the cotton. Thus, the leucocytes were quantitatively removed, without any loss of red cells.

The washed red cells were fractionated according to age by ultracentrifugation on a discontinous BSA density gradient using a slight modification of the method of Piomelli et al (248) to be described later. The erythrocyte fractions and the control populations were pre-incubated with labelled free fatty acids as already described, except for the following modification. 135  $\mu$ Ciof BSA-bound [9,10<sup>-3</sup>H] palmitate and 45  $\mu$ Ci [1-<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate were incubated in 17 ml medium per gram of erythrocyte haemoglobin. All other preincubation and washing conditions were identical. The unlabelled serum for these experiments was prepared as described in the preceeding section. Haemoglobin was determined by the method of King (249) as modified by Brownstone and Denstedt (250).

#### 2.2.3 In Vivo Exchange Experiments

Erythrocytes of donor rabbits were labelled in the phospholipids with  $^{32}P$  and radioactive fatty acids as already described for the "standard" <u>in vitro</u> exchange experiments. In addition, during the last half hour of the preincubation with the labelled free fatty acids, the cells were labelled with  $^{51}CrO_4$  by the method of Mayer et al (251). 2µCi of  $^{51}CrO_4$ 

per ml preincubation mixture were added to the preincubation suspension. Incorporation of radioactive chromate was stopped five minutes before the end of the preincubation by addition of ascorbic acid (1 mg/ml preincubation mixture). The cells were then separated from the medium and washed with defatted BSA as already described.

#### 2.3 Separation of Red Cells According to Age

Separation of red cells according to age by ultracentrifugation on a discontinuous BSA density gradient was carried out by the method of Piomelli et al (248) with certain modifications. Impurities were first removed from the BSA before preparation of the concentrated solutions. Insoluble particles were separated from BSA by millipore filtration (0.8  $\mu$ pore size) of 5-10% solutions and dissolved ions were then removed by dialysis against distilled water for two days with at least two changes of water. The BSA was then lyophilized prior to use. Osmolarity adjustments of the concentrated BSA solutions to 291 mOsm/kg H<sub>2</sub>0 measured with an Advanced Osmometer Model 600-5 (Advanced Instruments Inc., Newton Highlands, Mass.) was done by addition of solid NaCl, and dilutions were made with 0.92% NaCl (291 mOsm): procedures suggested by Winterbourn and Batt (252). The ultracentrifugation of the gradients at 100,000xg for 50-60 min. at 4°C was preceded by a short centrifugation (10 min.) at to prevent any possible clumping at the first interface of the 10.000 kg gradient.

2.4 Exchange Incubation Procedures

#### 2.4.1 In Vitro Exchange Experiments

One volume of labelled erythrocytes or the membranes obtained from one volume of these cells were incubated with 4 volumes of serum or serum lipoprotein solution for 4 hrs. at 37°C under an atmosphere of air. After incubation,

the serum was removed and the cells were then washed 4 times with 2 volumes of cold isotonic saline each time. This washing procedure, necessitated by total volume restrictions of the subsequent lipid extracts, was found to quantitatively separate the serum from the erythrocytes. The washings were extracted together with the serum fraction. In the <u>in vitro</u> exchange vs. erythrocyte age experiments, the exchange incubation conditions were identical except that 17 ml serum per gm erythrocyte haemoglobin was used. The lipids of the cells or membranes and serum were extracted, fractionated, and quantitated. See Appendix for details.

#### 2.4.2 In Vivo Exchange Experiments

15-20 ml of 75% suspension of the quadruply labelled (<sup>3</sup>H, <sup>14</sup>C, <sup>32</sup>P, <sup>51</sup>Cr) erythrocytes were injected intravenously by the ear vein per recipient rabbit. Thirty minutes later a 5 ml sample of blood was taken for a "zero time" control. Thereafter 5 ml samples were taken at intervals for up to 5 days. The erythrocytes of each sample was quantitated in terms of total mgm haemoglobin and a small aliquot was taken for the counting of the radioactivity due to <sup>51</sup>Cr. The rest of the sample was then used for lipid extraction and analysis.

#### 2.5 Analytical Procedures

Cell and serum lipids were extracted by the method of Folch et al (253) and evaporated to dryness under nitrogen. To avoid possible contamination with radioactive free fatty acids, the lipids were redissolved in ehloroform and separated into neutral lipids and phospholipids on silicic acid columns, Mallinckrodt 100 mesh, activated overnight at 110-120°C according to the prodedure of Hirsch and Ahrens (254). To all lipid extracts was added 2,6-di-tert butyl-p-cresol (BHT) in a final concentration of 50 mg/100 ml. The antioxidant was also added to the phospholipid fraction

after the silicic acid chromatography. The lipid extracts were manipulated or stored under nitrogen wherever possible. The phospholipids were separated by thin layer chromatography on a binder-free silica gel, MN-Silica Gel N-UV254, using the solvent system of Skipski et al (255) and marked after being visualized with modine vapour. After de-iodination (upon standing) the bands were scraped off and the phospholipids eluted by the method of Wood el al (256), yielding recoveries of 85%. In some experiemnts, lecithin (PC) was to be further separated into molecular species of differing degrees of unsaturation. PC was separated from other phospholipids as above and visualized with a water spray. The PC was then eluted as above, after the bands had dried and was separated into the molecular species by argentation thin layer chromatography on MN-Silica Gel N (257). These bands were carefully scraped off and the lipid quantitatively eluted with successive 10 ml portions of chloroform-methanol-acetic acid water 100:60:16:8, chloroform-methanol 1:1 and finally methanol. The eluates were washed free of dye and silver ions by the method of Arvidson (257) with a recovery of radioactivity of 70%.

Triple-labelled samples were counted in a Packard Tricarb Model 3003 liquid scintillation spectrometer using PPO-POPOP mixture in toluene as the phosphor. Corrections were made for crossover and quenching. Decay of <sup>32</sup>PV was corrected back to the time of incubation for the <u>in vitro</u> experiments and to time of injection of radioactive erythrocytes into the recipient rabbits for the <u>in vivo</u> experiments (addurate to less than 6 hrs.). Lipid phosphorus was estimated by a modification of the method of Bartlett (258). The modification entailed the use of 0.6 ml concentrated perchloric acid in the digestion of the samples so that it would be complete in less than 10 mmn. instead of after several hours.

45

-Σ

#### 3. Results

46

#### 3.1 Behaviour of Phospholipid Exchange with Time

Since the incubation conditions for studying phospholipid exchange in vitro have not yet become standard in the literature, a study was undertaken to determine a convenient incubation time.

Exchange of phospholipid from erythrocytes labelled <u>in vitro</u> after administration of Na $_3^{32}$ PO<sub>4</sub> and <u>in vitro</u> by incubation for 2 hrs. with BSAbound [1-<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate, was observed <u>in vitro</u> with time. As shown in Figure 3, exchange of phospholipid labelled by both methods was linear for at least 6 hrs. confirming the findings of Reed (100). Therefore, a 4 hr. incubation period was used as a convenient incubation time for subsequent studies. During these incubations there was no significant change in the quantities of phospholipids present in the erythrocyte, a finding which is consistent with an exchange process, rather than a net transfer.

#### 3.2 Exchange of Phospholipid with Specific Lipoproteins

Serum phospholipids are transported throughout the body by the circulating lipoproteins. Since these lipoproteins are metabolically and structurally heterogeneous, experiments were done to determine whether phospholipid exchange preferentially takes place with any specific lipoprotein or merely depends on the phospholipid content of the incubation medium. Varying quantities of VLDL, LDL, and HDL in separate samples were incubated with erythrocytes which had been labelled <u>in vivo</u> after injection with Na<sub>3</sub><sup>32</sup>PO<sub>4</sub>. The data in Figure 4, which represents the combined results of two experiments, show that the rate of exchange of phospholipid is not influenced by any particular lipoprotein fraction. It is, however, proportional to the concentration of phospholipid in the incubation medium.

Figure 5 is a plot of specific activity of the labelled phospholipid



Time course of exchange of labelled phospholipids from erythrocytes Figure 3: Q: 32P, 0: 14C. The data shows values obtained in 2 into serum. experiments. Incubation conditions: Washed <sup>32</sup>P-labelled erythrocytes were preincubated in Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer, pH. 7.4, containing 10  $\mu$ Ci [1-<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate bound to albumin, and 8 mM glucose with a hematocrit of 20%. After 2 hrs. the cells were washed with a defatted-albumin containing medium, and divided up into 1 ml Each 1 ml aliquot was incubated with 4 ml serum for 0, 2, Yaliquots. 4, or 6 hrs. The serum lipids were then extracted and the phospholipids separated from the total lipid extract. The radioactivity of the serum phospholipids of each sample was then counted and the results plotted against time.

47

ß



µg lipid P per incubation flask

Figure 4: Acquisition of [<sup>32</sup>P] phospholipid from rabbit erythrocytes by varying amounts of serum lipoproteins. E: VLDL, Δ: LDL, O: HDL. The data are accumulated values from two separate experiments. Incubation conditions: 1 ml of washed <sup>32</sup>P-labelled erythrocytes were incubated with 4 ml of lipoprotein solution for 4 hrs. at 37°C. Lipoprotein solutions consisted of lipoproteins dissolved in Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer, pH 7.4. Lipoprotein phospholipid concentration is expressed as µg lipid P per incubation flask. Control samples consisted of 1 ml cells incubated with 4 ml buffer alone for 4 hrs.





: Specific activities of lipoprotein phospholipid <sup>32</sup>P after incubation with erythrocytes. The VLDL, A: LDL, O: HDL. The data are accumulated values from two separate experiments. Incubation: as in Figure 4. appearing in the lipoprotein solution after incubation against the lipid phosphorus content of the solution. The specific activity of the labelled phospholipid present in the lipoprotein solution after exchange is extremely high at low medium lipid phosphorus levels but it decreases rapidly as the medium lipid phosphorus concentration increases, until finally, the medium lipid phosphorus concentration has little further effect on the specific activity.

# 3.3 The Fate of Various Phospholipid Precursors in the Erythrocyte and Serum After Exchange

As a first step in the study of exchange between the rabbit erythrocyte and serum of phospholipid derived from various/radioactive fatty acid precursors as well as that labelled with <sup>32</sup>P by exchange in vivo, a determination was made of the fate of these various labels in the erythrocyte and serum after exchange. Erythrocytes labelled  $\underline{in}$  vivo with  ${}^{32}P$  by exchange were incubated with radioactive free fatty acids and then with serum for 4 hrs. Table V illustrates the distribution of label due to these precursors in the phospholipids of the erythrocytes. / Since the amount of label exchanged into the serum over 4 hrs. is quite small, there was little difference in the distribution of erythrocyte radioactivity before and after exchange. It may be observed that regardless of the precursor, most of the label was incorporated into the lecithin fraction of the exythrocyte. These observations are in agreement with previous data (6). The incorporation into PC averaged about 70% for all precursors except palmitate, a larger proportion of which, interestingly, was always incorporated into the phosphatidylethanolamine. No other erythrocyte phospholipids contained a significant proportion of radioactivity. The pattern of incorporation of  $^{32}$ P into the cell was not remarkably different from that of labelled linoleate or linolenate. In all

Distribution of Radioactivity and Lipid Phosphorus in Erythrocytes

following	Exchange	of	Labelled	Erythrocyte	Phospholipids.
-----------	----------	----	----------	-------------	----------------

Phospholipid .	32 <sub>P</sub>	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linolenate	Lipid P
-ي	<del></del>		radioactivity	÷	%ູµg₽
Iveolocithin	· · •, <sup>,</sup> · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	1	1	
	Ŧ	-	<u>ــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ</u>	*	-
Sphingo myelin	8,	1	3	2	21
Lecithin ,	71-	54	66	73	39
Phosphatidyl serine		-			
inositol	3	4	-5	4	7
Phosphatidyl ethanolamine	17	41	26	21	29

Ø

The data are the means of 3 to 5 experiments with S.E.M. <3% in each of the larger percentages (>20%)

Incubations: Washed  $^{32}$ P-labelled erythrocytes were preincubated with labelled albumin-bound free fatty acids under the following conditions: Hematocrit 20%, Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer, pH 7.4, containing 8 mM glucose and 10 µCi  $[1-^{14}C]$  linoleate  $\mathfrak{sr}$   $[1-^{14}C]$  linolenate and 30 µCi  $[9-10-^{3}H]$  palmitate. After 2 hrs. the cells were washed with a defatted albumin-containing medium and 1 ml of packed cells reincubated with 4 ml serum at 37° for 4 hrs. For the control, 1 ml of packed cells were mixed with 4 ml serum and then separated immediately. See Appendix for further details.

TABLE V

cases, lecithin was the main phospholipid labelled in vivo or in vitro, but lecithin constitutes only 39% of the total erythrocyte phospholipids, a value which is in agreement with those found in the literature for rabbit erythrocytes (33). Table VI shows that in the serum after exchange, lecithin contained by far the most radioactivity (at least 80%). By contrast serum phospholipid is only 59% lecithin. Apart from a small amount of label in PE containing radioactive palmitate of linoleate, no other serum phospholipid was significantly labelled.

## 3.4 Comparison of Exchange Into and Out of the Erythrocyte

Although lecithin is the main phospholipid involved in exchange, not all of the erythrocyte lecithin is available for exchange (100,134). Reed has made a quantitative estimate of the exchangeable lecithin present in the human and dog erythrocytes (400). In these calculations, a comparison was made of the fractional exchange rates of lecithin from the erythrocyte (outward exchange) with that of lecithin exchanged into the erythrocyte from the serum (inward exchange). The estimates of the actual amount of erythrocyte lecithin turned over in each direction by exchange were based on the specific activities of the 32 P-labelled lecithin found in the serum and cell after exchange in parallel incubations. Since lecithin is neither lost nor gained by the erythrocyte during exchange, the calculated amount of lecithin turned over going in each direction should be identical. In the event that two pools of cellular lecithin exist, one of which does not exchange, the specific activity of the erythrocyte <sup>32</sup>P+labelled lecithin used to calculate the fractional turnover will be too low. In the present study, using rabbit erythrocytes and serum, a similar set of experiments were done. Two parallel incubations were set up, one in which  $^{32}P$  -labelled erythrocytes were incubated with unlabelled serum so that exchange of labelled

ť

Distribution of Radioactivity and Lipid Phosphorus in Serum Following Exchange of Labelled Erythrocyte Phospholipids.

Phospholipid	32 <sub>P</sub>	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleat <b>e</b>	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linolenate	P
		%	radioactivity	C -	%μgP
Lysolecithin	9	3	2	• 1	27
Sphingo myelin	8	1	2	1	7
Lecithin	79	,82	80 .	92	59
Phosphatidyl serine + pho <b>spha</b> tidyl inositol	2	_ 3 <sup>*</sup>	3	2	` 3
Phosphatidyl ethanolamine	2	11 🍃	13	4	3

The data are the mean of 3 to 5 experiments with S.E.M. <3% in each of the larger percentages (>20%).

ô

Incubation Conditions: As in Table V.

5

#### TABLE VI

lecithin was in the outward direction, and the other in which unlabelled erythrocytes were incubated with <sup>32</sup>P-labelled serum, so that exchange of labelled lecithin was in the inward direction. The gata enabling calculation of the erythrocyte lecithin pools are shown in Table VII. An average inward exchange rate was determined to be 3.5% while that in the outward direction was 6.5%, giving an average ratio of inward to outward exchange rate of 0.55. This value is similar to that obtained by Reed (100) for human and dog erythrocytes. These data suggest that the value for the specific activity of the erythrocyte lecithin used for the calculation of the outward exchange rate, which was based on the total cellular lecithin content, is too low and only slightly more than half of the erythrocyte lecithin is actually taking part in exchange.

3.5 Participation of Erythrocyte Lecithins Derived by Esterification of

# Various Free Fatty Acids in Exchange

In light of the finding that only part of the erythrocyte lecithin is available for exchange, it was decided to examine the involvement in exchange with serum lipoproteins, of lecithin formed by the Lands esterification pathway. Exchange of these lecithins was compared to that of the lecithin in the cell labelled with  $^{32}P$  mainly by exchange <u>in vivo</u>. The procedure described in the Methods section was followed and the lecithin of the cells and serum were analysed from two points of view. Firstly, the isotopic ratios,  $^{3}H/^{32}P$ and  $^{14}C/^{32}P$ , for each labelled fatty acid precursor, in serum and cell were calculated and compared. In the second approach the rates of exchange for each precursor were calculated and compared. Table VIII summarizes the data and analysis derived from the first point of view. Since [ $^{32}P$ ] lecithin was incorporated into the erythrocyte <u>in vivo</u> over a period of several days by exchange, it represents the pool of cellular lecithin which takes part in

			ſ	TABLE	VII			, I	- ,	
	Comp	parison of t	the inward	and outwa	rd exchange r	ates of er	ythrocyte	[ <sup>32</sup> p] <b>p</b> c	,	
Funt	PC	content	Inward exchange			• Outward exchange			Ratio:	
Expt.	A.		<u>specific</u>	activity	fractional turnover rate	<u>specific</u>	activity	fractiona turnover	a]	
	\$erum	Cell	Serum	Ce11		Serum	Cell	· rate	Inward/Outward	
•	·μg	P/flask	cpm/1	lg P	%	cpm,	/µg P	×		
	68	24	3800	140	3.7	55	27.00	5.7	<b>.65</b>	
2	200	40	3000	100	3.3	17	1200	7.3	.45	
Average				·	3.5			6.5	.55	
	1									
Incubation conditions:	Outw	ard Exchang	e - 1 ml <sup>32</sup> . 4 hrs.	<sup>2</sup> P-labell at 37°C,	ed erythrocyt Cells and s	es were in erum of con	cubated wit	th 4 ml unl	labelled serum for	
			after n	ixing.			57 1	, 2	-paraced immediatery	
	Inwa	rd Exchange	- 1 m1 ur	labelled	cells were i	ncubated w:	ith 4 ml 32	P-labelled	l serum for 4 hrs.	
		۰,	at 37°(	C. Cells	and serum of	control sa	amples were	e separated	immediately after	
, . 7 <b>7</b>		٦.	mixing.				,		1	
					c			,		
					•	•				

# TABLE VIII

The Ratio of Fatty Acid ( $^{14}$ C or  $^{3}$ H) to  $^{32}$ P in Serum and Cell Lecithin Following Exchange Between Erythrocytes

# and Serum.

Retorified Ratty Acid	<u>Fatty a</u>	cid/P ratio *	<u>Ratio</u> **	
Esternied Fally Acia	A serum	B cells	A/B	
		and an and a second		
Linoleate- <sup>14</sup> C	3.0	· 5.7	0.53 ± 05 (10)	
Linolenate- <sup>14</sup> C	3.3	\$ 3.0	.94 ± .06 (5)	
Palmitate- <sup>3</sup> H	5.8	6.9	.64 ± 12 (11)	
	J			

data from a typical experiment

\*\* mean ± SE of the number of experiments indicated in parenthesis Labelling and incubation conditions: As in Table V.

15

. a

exchange. One can calculate the isotopic ratios of radioactive fatty acidcontaining lecithin/ $^{32}$ P-labelled lecithin for both the serum and cell. If the ratios for the serum are the same as that of the cell as is the case for  $[^{14}C]$  linolenate-containing lecithin, then it would appear that virtually all of this lecithin is available for exchange, and when one divides the serum ratio by the cellular ratio the final value is equal to unity. If, however, only part of the fatty acid labelled lecithin in the erythrocyte is available for exchange, then the final ratio of serum ratio to cell ratio will fall below unity. For example, only 53% of the  $[^{14}C]$  linoleate-containing lecithin is exchangeable. These ratios were calculated as below.

$$\frac{A_s}{P_s} = \frac{A_e}{P_e}$$

where  $A_{g}$  = the cpm of acyl-labelled lecithin in serum.

 $A_e$  = the cpm of acyl-labelled lecithin in the erythrocyte.

 $P_c =$  the cpm of  ${}^{32}P$  -labelled lecithin in serum.

 $P_e$  = the cpm of  $^{32}P$  -labelled lecithin in the erythrocyte.

In the second approach to analysing the isotopic data of the serum and erythrocyte, the rates of exchange for each labelled lecithin were calculated as below:

Fractional exchange rate of fatty acid labelled lecithin =  $\frac{A_g}{SA_e(a)}$ ·Me Fractional exchange rate of <sup>32</sup>P-labelled lecithin =  $\frac{P_g}{SA_e(p)}$ ·Me

where  $SA_e(a) = specific activity of acyl-labelled erythrocyte lecithin.$ 

 $SA_{e(p)}$  = specific activity of  $^{32}_{,P}$ -labelled erythrocyte lecithin.

Me = quantity of erythrocyte lecithin.

The fractional rates of exchange for each labelled lecithin are shown in Table IX. About 6% of the  $^{32}$ P-labelled erythrocyte lecithin and [ $^{14}$ C] lin-olenate-containing lecithin were exchanged during the four hour incubation,
TABLE IX	•
----------	---

# Comparison of the Exchange Acyl-labelled PC and $[^{32}P]PC$

# of Erythrocytes.

	Number of Experiments	Fractional exchange rate	Relative Exchange rate
		% / 4 hr.	
[ <sup>32</sup> P]PC	14	6.42 ± .24*	1.0
[ <sup>3</sup> H] palmity1-PC	10	3.90 ± .65	0.64 ± .12
[ <sup>14</sup> C] linoleyl-PC	10	3.45 ± .40	0.53 ± .05
[ <sup>14</sup> C] linolenyl-PC	`5	5.96 ± .24	0.94 ± .06

C

\* Mean ± S.E.

Labelling and incubations conditions: As in Table V

4

ς,

but only about 4% of the  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl lecithin and 3.5% of the  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin exchanged.

These rates may be compared by calculating the relative exchange rate. The relative exchange rate is the fractional exchange rate of erythrocyte acyl-labelled lecithin divided by the fractional exchange rate of  $^{32}P$ labelled erythrocyte lecithin.

relative exchange rate =  $\frac{A_s}{SA_e(a)} \frac{P_s}{Me} / \frac{P_s}{SA_e(p)} = \frac{A_s Me}{A_e} / \frac{P_s}{P_s}$ 

 $=\frac{A_s}{P_s}/\frac{A_e}{P_o}$ 

Thus, in Table IX comparison of the fractional exchange rates of  $^{32}$ P-labelled erythrocyte lecithin with the fatty acid-labelled lecithins shows that while lecithin formed by esterification of [ $^{14}$ C] linolenate exchanged at the same rate, [ $^{14}$ C] linoleate-containing lecithin and [ $^{3}$ H] palmitate-containing lecithin exchanged at rates only 53% and 64%, respectively, of that of  $^{32}$ P-labelled erythrocyte lecithin.

These relative exchange rates are numerically equal to the "ratios of the serum to cell isotope ratios" and therefore taken together these two analyses suggest that, for example, only 53% of the [ $^{14}$ C] linoleate-containing lecithin in the rabbit erythrocyte is available for exchange. Since, however, the relative rate of exchange is an easier term to deal with, it alone will ~

The observation that 53% of the cellular lecithin produced by esterification of  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleate is available for exchange corresponds to the size of the exchangeable pool of the total cellular lecithin, which was determined by comparison of the rates of inward and outward exchange of  ${}^{32}P$ -labelled lecithin. This would suggest that linoleate esterifies the whole cellular lecithin pool. On the other hand, linoleate, which when esterified, has a relative exchange rate not significantly different from 1.0, and it therefore appears to label only the cellular lecithin pool which can take part in exchange. The relative exchange rate of the lecithin labelled with  $[^{3}H]$ palmitate was significantly less than 1.0 [p<0.05] but this value showed considerable variation from experiment to experiment. Shohet (158) has noted that the exchange of human erythrocyte lecithin labelled by esterification of  $[^{14}C]$  palmitate was slower than that of lecithin labelled with  $[^{3}H]$  palmitate which was incorporated by exchange with a lipid emulsion. However, a much longer incubation was necessary in order to show this difference.

### 3.6 Examination of Possible Sources of Artefacts

The possibility that factors quite unrelated to phospholipid exbhange may have been responsible for the differences in the amount of lecithin containing the various radioactive fatty acid residues, appearing in the serum was considered. Several possible such sources of artefacts were examined. It was considered possible that a phospholipase which specifically hydrolysed only certain species of lecithin, might be present in the serum. To test this possibility serum labelled in vivo with <sup>32</sup>P-labelled phospholipids, by injection of Na<sub>3</sub><sup>32</sup>PO<sub>4</sub>, was incubated at 37°C for 4 hrs. In another check, erythrocyte lecithin labelled with [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate, [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and <sup>32</sup>P was emulsified in Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer by sonication on ice and was then incubated with serum for 4 hrs. The results of these checks are found in Table X in Parts A and B respectively. Part A shows that no phospholipid was hydrolysed more than 6% and the hydrolysis of lecithin was only 4%, with the product appearing as lysolecithin. Part B of Table X shows that the ratio of the radioactivity of neither fatty acid label to <sup>32</sup>P changed after

4 hrs. of incubation. Thus, it was reasonable to conclude

60

TAF	SLE	Х
-----	-----	---

### Effect of 4 hr. Incubation at 37°C on Phospholipid

in the Serum 1

A	<sup>32</sup> P-labelled Serum
Phospholipid	% Change from Initial Cpm in $^{-32}$ P-labelled serum
Lysolecithin ) Lecithin	+ 4% ) ) of Initial Lecithin Cpm - 4% )
Sphingomyelin	- 2%
Phosphatidyl serine ) Phosphatidyl inositol)	- 6%
Phosphatidy1 ethanolamine	- 2%
<u>B</u>	Sonicated Labelled Erythrocyte Lecithin
Esterified Fatty Acid	% Change in Ratio of $[^{3}H]$ or $[^{14}C]$ Fatty Acid / $^{32}P$
[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleate	. 0
[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	+ 5%

Incubation conditions: Part A - Serum labelled <u>in vivo</u> with <sup>32</sup>P-labelled phospholipids after injection of Na<sub>3</sub><sup>32</sup>PO<sub>4</sub> was incubated at 37°C for 4 hrs. The hydrolysis products except for lysolecithin were not detectable with the TLC system used - but only the possible hydrolysis of lecithin was of concern since the lecithin is the major phospholipid exchanged by the rabbit erythrocyte. Part B - Lecithin from 1 ml of erythrocytes labelled with [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate, [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate, and <sup>32</sup>P was emulsified in 0.4 ml Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer by sonication and then incubated with 3.6 ml serum for 4 hrs. that the difference in the fractional exchange rates between  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyllecithin or  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl-lecithin and  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin, and the resulting differences in  ${}^{14}C$  or  ${}^{3}H/{}^{32}P$  ratios between the erythrocyte lecithin and that found in the serum following exchange, was not an artefact due to the presence of phospholipase in the serum. Many investigators (113,134,160) have shown that normal erythrocytes do not contain phospholipase activity.

ົງ

Lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase in the serum is known to have a high specificity for 2-linoleyl lecithin (200,208). The possibility that this enzyme might be the cause of the difference in the serum to cell isotope ratio was considered unlikely since incubation of erythrocyte lipids in serum for 4 hrs. had no effect on the isotope ratios (Table X). In any case, this possible source of artefact was ruled out by the observation that inactivation of the enzyme by heating the serum at 50°C for about 1 hr. (259) prior to its use in exchange experiments had no effect on the resulting isotope ratios in the serum.

With the elimination of these various factors, two explanations can be offered to account for the apparent existence of two pools of lecithin in the erythrocyte, only one of which is available for exchange with serum lecithin. It is possible, first of all, that only certain specific molecular species of erythrocyte lecithin are exchangeable. Secondly, the physical location of a molecule of lecithin in the membrane (i.e., the inner surface vs. the outer surface of the membrane) or the nature of the binding of the lecithin molecule to the membrane may be responsible for the molecule's ability (or lack of it) to exchange.

3.7 Involvement of Molecular Species of Lecithin in Exchange

The possibility that only certain molecular species of erythrocyte take part in exchange was examined by subdividing the lecithin of the cells and

serum after exchange into their molecular species according to the degree of unsaturation. Table XI illustrates the results of two such experiments. Most of the <sup>32</sup>P-labelled lecithin was located in the dienoic species (which may contain some trienoic lecithin as well). The remainder of the  $[^{32}P]$ lecithin was found mainly in the saturated and monoenoic fraction. This pattern of labelling among the species of lecithin in the erythrocytes correct ponds fairly well to their quantities as shown by Van Golde et al (43).  $^{32}$ P-labelled lecithin appearing in the serum after exchange was also found to be mostly in the dienoic fraction. Somewhat less label appeared in the saturated and monoenoic species of serum  $\begin{bmatrix} 32\\ P \end{bmatrix}$  lecithin than was originally in this fraction in the erythrocyte. On the other hand, there was dramatically -more  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin acquired by the tetraenoic fraction of serum lecithin than was initially in the corresponding species in the cell. It is realized too, that this species of cell lecithin represented a very small percentage of the [<sup>32</sup>P] cellular lecithin.

Half of the  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate was found to be esterified in the dienoic fraction of the cellular lecithin. The saturated and monoenoic species accounted for most of the remainder of the  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl cellular lecithin. There was a slight decrease in the distribution of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl lecithin into these species in the serum following exchange. As with the  ${}^{32}P$ -labelled lecithin, although the tetraenoic fraction of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate-containing lecithin accounted for very little of the lecithin in the erythrocyte, there was a significantly increased amount of this label appearing in the tetraenoic species in the serum. Thus overall, a similar pattern of labelling in both the serum and cell emerged for the  ${}^{32}P$ -labelled and  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate-labelled lecithins.

Upon esterification [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate was distributed primarily, into the dienoic species of erythrocyte lecithin, with most of the remainder esterifying into tetraenoic lecithins. However, upon exchange into the serum, a

Ę		,											0		0	
													-		u.	u l
	<b>`</b> 1	,	1	-	. 1											
1 1 2	•				1		TAE	LE XI			-	· .		3 4		
			Distr	ibution	of mo	lecular s	species	of laþé	lled er	ythrocy	te PC fo	llowin	g exchar	ige 🗸	ι	
						ì	with se	rum.					2 1			
c \$	· _ · _ ·	<u> </u>	·	·				· .						· · · ·		
PC species		i	32	r	3	u7 <b>b</b> s1mi+v	/]_DC	r	1 -	4 <sub>011 inc.</sub>	1.001 00		F	14		DC
i o species	Ex	(pt.1	Exp	t.2		xpt.T	Ex	pt.2	Exp	t.l	Exp	t.2	Expt		lo reny i	Expt.2
	Cerrs	Serum	Leiis	Serum	Cell	s Serum	Cells	Serum	Cells	Serum	Cells	Serum	Cells	Serum	Cells	Serum
					¢			% radi	oactivi	ty						
Contraction of and		Ĩ	-1			-						~	7			
monenoic	,22	12	23	11	31	23	29	25	- ,	-	-	4. ***	-	' <b>-</b> `.	-	-
Dienoic and trienonic	• <sup>.</sup> 63	57	60	59	52	52	52	42	82	48	79	. 52	. 11-	, 	9	9
Tetraenoic	4	15	5	12	2	9	3	17	14	40	16	37	÷ 4	5	5	, 8
Hexenoic	_ 4	6	5	9	6	6	6	8	· 1	3	. 2	4	59	27	57	22
Polyenoic	6	10	7	9	8	10	10	8	3	9	- 3	3	,26	59	29	61
		P					c	.p.m. x	10-3			•	٩			
Total PC	53	3.1	20	1.2	289	4.3	155-	2.8	128 1	3.2	153	3.5	64	2.8	52	3.2
						I				······································			````	7	•	
Incubation con	ditions:	As in	n Taþl	e V											-	
ç		· ma		¢												
-					-					•						
												5	-	Ţ		
														•	\$	×
				-		1							-			
						,										
				-		1						-	1			

large increase in the percentage of the  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin in the tetraenoic fraction resulted in an almost even distribution of the linoleatecontaining lecithins between the dienoic and tetraenoic fractions. Only a minor amount of radioactivity appeared in the higher unsaturated lecithins.

Six per cent of the  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin of the erythrocyte was exchanged in each experiment, as shown in Table XI. The radioactivity found in the tetraenoic species of [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin was approximately that which would be predicted if one assumed that 6% of the corresponding lecithin species in the erythrocyte took part in exchange during the 4 hrs. of indubation. For example, in experiment 1, there should be about 1300 cpm of [14C] linoleyl lecithin present in the serum, and 1100 cpm were found. Similarly in experiment 2, one should expect about 1500 cpm and 1300 cpm were present. Bv contrast, the labelled erythrocyte dienoic species was exchanged into the serum at a rate well below 6% and accounts for the lower amount of the total erythrocyte [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin exchanging into the serum, compared to that of  ${}^{32}P$ -labelled lecithin. With  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin and  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl lecithin, exchange of the dienoic species is not as assymmetric with respect to the overall exchange, despite the fact that these species also contain the majority of radioactivity for each label. Therefore, the behavior observed for the dienoic [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate-containing lecithins is not characteristic of all dienoic species. The slower exchange rate of the dienoic  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin is not due to a lack of their corresponding species in serum, since they constitute about 50% of the total rabbit plasma lecithin, almost all of which contains linoleate (43).

Most of the  $\begin{bmatrix} 14\\ -4 \end{bmatrix}$  linolenate esterified by the erythrocyte was found in the hexenoic species of lecithin and the remainder was mainly present in the polyenoic fraction. The hexenoic fraction did not exchange as readily as

the more highly unsaturated species but this was compensated by the rapid exchange of the highly unsaturated lecithins. The differential distribution of radioactive fatty acid precursors in the erythrocyte lecithins of various degrees of unsaturation after esterification, when considered with lecithin exchange patterns which varied according to the precursor, suggest that the site or mechanism of esterification may be an important determinant of the availability of esterified erythrocyte lecithins for exchange.

3.8 Exchange of Lecithin Between Erythrocyte Membrane Preparations and Serum

The possibility that the exchangeable pool of erythrocyte lecithin may be located at the outside surface of the membrane while the non-exchangeable pool is inaccessible to serum lecithin by being situated on the inner surface was entertained. Membranes which were prepared from erythrocytes labelled <u>'in vivo</u> with <sup>32</sup>P and <u>in vitro</u> with [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate as already described, were incubated with serum for 4 hrs. A parallel incubation with serum of a corresponding aliquot of the intact cells from which these membranes were prepared served as the control.

The distribution of radioactivity among the serum phospholipids was first determined and compared with that of the control. Table XII shows that the exchange of phospholipid between serum and erythrocyte membrane preparations is quite similar to that for the intact cell. The relative amount of lysolecithin exchanged from membranes was increased, but when the overall distribution is considered, this increase was not great. The exchange of <sup>32</sup>Plabelled phosphatidylethanolamine was greater for the membrane preparations as well. The percentage of <sup>32</sup>P-radioactivity which appeared in the lecithin fraction after exchange from the membranes was somewhat lower than that of the intact cells. However, the relative increase in the amount of label appearing

## TABLE XII '

'Distribution of Radioactivity in Serum After Exchange of Labelled

	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmit	ate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linol	.eate	[ <sup>32</sup> P]	
Phospholipid	Membrane I Preparation	ntact C <b>el</b> l	Membrane I Preparation	ntact C <b>el</b> l	Membrane I Preparation	intact Céll
Lysolecithin	<u>ع</u> 8	<u>,</u> 4	<b>4</b>	2 '	13	7
Sphingomyelin	2	2	2	2	4	8
Lecithin	67	70	80	۹ 84	66	82
Phosphatidyl- serine + Phosphatidyl		ι	- 4-45 	'n	~~~	
inositol	4	5	3	• 3	5 °	1
Phosphatidyl <sup>[</sup> ethanolamine	19 ¢	19	, 11 , '	9	<sup>`</sup> 12	2

Erythrocyte Membrane Phosphølipids.

Values represent the mean of 3 experiments. In each incubation sample, membranes obtained from 1 ml of packed erythrocytes were incubated with 4 ml serum at 37°C for 4 hrs. These membranes were obtained from erythrocytes labelled as described in Table V. 1 ml aliquots of intact cells from the same erythrocyte preparation were also incubated with 4 ml serum at 37°C for 4 hrs. so that the exchange of labelled becithin by the membranes could be compared with that by intact cells. "Zero time controls" were run for both membrane and intact cell incubations i.e., membranes and intact cells were separated from the serum of their respective samples immediately after mixing. in the lysolecithin and phosphatidylethanolamine fraction accounts for all of the decrease in lecithin radioactivity and it is probable that overall shift in the proportions is due to the increases in the relative quantity of  $^{32}P$ radioactivity present in the former two fractions rather than a decrease in the latter fraction.

Although not shown, the distribution of radioactivity in the membrane preparations was similar to that of the intact erythrocytes. The small changes in the exchange pattern of radioactivity that did occur were likely due to some alteration done to the membranes during hemolysis. Table XIII gives a comparison of the fractional exchange rates and the relative exchange rates of the erythrocyte membrane preparations versus those of the intact cells. It can be noted that the fractional rates of exchange of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin,  $[^{14}C]$ linoleyl-lecithin and [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl lecithin between the intact cells serving as controls and the serum was within the range of the larger group shown in Table IX. The fractional exchange rates between erythrocyte ghosts and serum of [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithin, however, was three fold higher. This large increase in exchange rate is not caused by loss of lipid from the membrane during incubation with serum. For two of the experiments given in Table XIII, the specific activities were determined for the erythrocyte and membrane lecithin before and after the 4 hr. incubation. After incubation the specific activity of the erythrocyte lecithin had decreased by  $5 \pm 0.8\%$  and that of the "ghost" lecithin had been reduced by 21 ± 4.2%. These calculations were made by using the specific activities of all of the lecithin labels, so that n = 6. The decreases in specific activities correspond to the respective fractional exchange rates found for the intact erythrocytes and the membrane preparations.

When the relative rates of exchange were calculated from the fractional exchange rates, it was found that the values for the exchange of  $[{}^{3}_{H}]$ 

Exchange of Acyl and <sup>32</sup>P-labelled PC in Intact Erythrocytes

		·	
• 	_ [ <sup>32</sup> p]PC	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmicyl-PC	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoley1-PC
		fractional exchange (%	/ 4 hr.)
Intact cell	6.2 ± 0.2	3.6 ± 0.8	$3.0 \pm 0.1$
Membranes	17.1 ± 2.6	22.2 ± 2.6	2Q.4 ± 2.1
-	<b>\</b>	relative exchange rates	s 🗘
Intact cells	1.0	$0.57 \pm 0.16$	0.46 ± 0.04
Membranes	1.0	1.27 ± 0.05	1.23 ± 0.08

\* Values represent the mean of 3 experiments ± S.E. Each experiment compared the exchange of labelled PC of the intact erythrocytes with membranes prepared from an aliquot of the same cell preparation.

Incubation conditions: As in Table XII.Erythrocyte membranes equivalent to 1 ml of packed cells were added to each incubation flask.

69

TABLE XIII

palmityl lecithin and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin of the membrane preparations were both significantly greater than unity (p<0.05). These values may be compared with the corresponding values obtained for the intact cells, which were about 0.5. Thus, it appears that when erythrocyte ghosts are preparnot only is the fractional rate of exchange of lecithin greatly increased, but any restrictions in exchange of lecithin derived by esterification of palmitate or linoleate compared to  $^{32}$ P-labelled lecithins is abolished. These results suggest that architecture of the erythrocyte membrane is responsible for these relative differences in exchangeability.

It was thought that these results would be confirmed by exchange experiments in which inside-out vesicles were incubated with werum. These vesicles would be expected to exchange very little if any  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin with the serum, since labelling occurs by exchange (100) and PC trans-bilayer migration is slight (53). The method of Steck et al (260) was used in an attempt to prepare the inside-out vesicles. The pattern of separation of the insideout and right-side out vesicles after ultracentrifugation on the dextran density gradient was clear and identical to that obtained by the authors. Steck et al (260) showed that inside-out vesicles prepared from human erythrocytes are resistant to the action of sialidase, but right-side out vesicles are not. However, when the susceptibility of the rabbit insideout and right-side out vesicles were compared, they were found to be very similar. This suggested that the inside-out vesicles were quite leaky, perhaps reflecting a basic species difference in the resealing ability of the membranes. When the vesicle preparations were incubated with serum, the results were similar to those obtained with ordinary erythrocyte ghosts (Table XIII).

While this project was in progress, a patient who was being treated for polycythemia by injection of  $Na_3^{32}PO_4$ , at the Royal Victoria Hospital, Montreal, became available for donation of a sample of blood. An exchange

experiment using his erythrocytes was attempted, but the erythrocyte lecithin was not labelled heavily enough with  $^{32}$ P, however, to provide a clear indication of the [ $^{14}$ C] linoley1/[ $^{32}$ P] ratios in serum lecithin after exchange.

# 3.9 Exchange of Lecithin by Young and Old Erythrocytes

As erythrocytes age in vivo, membrane lipid is lost (221,222) and eventually membrane alterations may occur prior to destruction in the spleen (229). In view of these facts and the results which suggest that membrane architecture is important in the exchange of erythrocyte lecithin with serum, experiments were performed which compared lecithin exchange in young and old erythrocytes. Cells labelled in vivo after injection of Na, 32PO4, and separated according to age on a BSA density gradient, were labelled in vitro by esterification of [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate and incubated with sorum for 4 hrs. A comparison of the distribution of radioactivity due to the various precursors incorporated into the young and old red cells is shown in Table XIV. Esterification of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate into the cephalin fraction was greater in the old red cells than in the young cells. The pattern of incorporation of [ C] linoleate among the cellular phospholipids did not vary significantly with the age of the cell. This observation is in agreement with previous findings reported by this laboratory for young and old human erythrocytes (6) and for rabbit reticulocytes and mature rabbit erythrocytes (7). More radioactivity due to 32 was found in the cephalin fraction of young red cells than in old red cells. The differences in the behavior of the incorporation of these various precursors as related to the age of the red cell is unclear.

Although the pattern of incorporation of the various precursors into red cell phospholipid may vary with the age of the red cell, there appears to be no age-related variation in the pattern of exchange of the cellular phos-

				old Red Ce						-	J	
	Ţ	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Pa	lmitate		· [ <sup>14</sup> c]	Lino	leate	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		32	P	1
hospholipid	Ex	xpt. 1	Expt.	2	Expt	. 1	Expt.	2		Expt.1	Expt.2	2
	Young	01d	Young	bĨð	Young	01d	Young	01d	Your	ng 01d	Young	_01
ysolecithin	1	1	1	<u>]</u>	]	1	1 _	<del>; ; ; - ;</del>	- 1	2		1
phingomyelin	2	3	4	ંગ્ર	2	3	3	3	6	8	5	4
ecithin	70	43	71	. 60	78	<b>69</b>	75	77	68	76	<b>66</b>	75
ephalin	27	53	- 25	36	19	27	21	19	<b>25</b>	14	28	20
ncubation condition	ons: As in	Table V	•								<u> </u>	
$\sim$			۰.			. '		•				
	-			`	t			1	-	<b>n</b> "		
-									•			
								i.		5		6

4

72

1

ح

ţ

pholipid into serum. Table XV illustrates the distribution of radioactivity found in serum phospholipids after exchange incubations with young and old red cells. For each of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate,  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleate, and  ${}^{32}P$  the exchange response with respect to age was the same. There was no significant change in the pattern of phospholipid exchange with the age of the red cell.

Since it has been considered that the changes in the erythrocyte membrane which occur with age might have an effect on lecithin exchange despite the fact that the overall exchange pattern might not be affected, the fractional exchange rates and the relative exchange rates of  $\begin{bmatrix} 3^{1}\\ H \end{bmatrix}$  palmity1-,  $[^{14}c]$  linoleyl-, and  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin and old red cells were examined. The results are given in Table XVI. The unfractionated red cell population consisted of erythrocyte aliquots taken from the same sample of red cells prior to partitioning according to age. These cells were then pre-inqubated with the radioactive free fatty acids and then incubated with serum under the same conditions as the young and old cell fractions. The fractdonal rates of exchange of [<sup>32</sup>P]-, [<sup>3</sup>H] palmity1-, and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoley1-lec#thins in the young cell fraction (the youngest 10% of the whole population) were lower than the respective values of the unfractionated whole population but were not statistically significantly different from these values. Further, the fractional exchange rates of both populations of erythrocytes fell within the range found in the larger series (Table IX).

On the other hand the oldest 10% of the red cell population exchanged labelled lecithins with serum at fractional rates which were about double that of the unfractionated population. Despite this large increase in the fractional rates of exchange of  $[^{3}H]$  palmityl-,  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl-, and  $[^{32}P]$ lecithin with red cell age, the rates of exchange of the acyl-labelled lecithins relative to that of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin for all cell population remained at about

0.5.

|--|

ģ

nosphortpra	EVOT	7	itate			[1	.4 C]-Linc	leate				32	Р	
	Young	01d	Exp Young	t.2 01d		Exp Young	ot.1 01d	Exp Young	t.2 01d	-	Ex Young	pt. 1 01d	Expt. Young	2 01c
ysolecithin	10	7	7	2		6	4	1	1	1	10		 , 7	5
phingomyelin	5	1.	2	2		4	1	1.	. 2		~ 8	5	- 4	5
.ecithin	59	68	83	76		81	80	<b>97</b> ,	93		79	8 <sup>0</sup>	87	88
;ephalin	26 ·	24	8	. 20		9	15	1	4	5	3	7	7	2
		ť		f	1				'n	1		•,	د	
Incubation conditi		in Ta									,	c.		
		in ra	DIEV ,		、	,	2		1 1		•	¢	s' 2' ,	, , ,
											*			-
					۰ ۲	, , ,	łه <sup>–</sup> د		٨				~, <sup>*</sup>	<
					٥						÷	-		
	ysolecithin phingomyelin ecithin ephalin ncubation conditi	ysolecithin 10 phingomyelin 5 ecithin 59 ephalin 26 ncubation conditions as	ysolecithin 10 7 phingomyelin 5 1 ecithin 59 68 ephalin 26 24 ncubation conditions as in Ta	ysolecithin 10 7 7 phingomyelin 5 1 2 ecithin 59 68 83 ephalin 26 24 8 ncubation conditions as in Table v	ysolecithin 10 7 7 2 phingomyelin 5 1 2 2 ecithin 59 68 83 76 ephalin 26 24 8 20 ncubation conditions as in Table v	ysolecithin 10 7 7 2 phingomyelin 5 1 2 2 ecithin 59 68 83 76 ephalin 26 24 8 20 ncubation conditions as in Table v	ysolecithin 10 7 7 2 6 phingomyelin 5 1. 2 2 4 ecithin 59 68 83 76 81 ephalin 26 24 8 20 9 ncubation conditions as in Table v	ysolecithin 10 7 7 2 6 4 phingomyelin 5 1 2 2 4 1 ecithin 59 68 83 76 81 80 ephalin 26 24 8 20 9 15 ncubation conditions as in Table v	ysolecithin       10       7       7       2       6       4       1         phingomyelin       5       1       2       2       4       1       1         ecithin       59       68       83       76       81       80       97         ephalin       26       24       8       20       9       15       1	ysolecithin         10         7         7         2         6         4         1         1         2           phingomyelin         5         1         2         2         4         1         1         2           ecithin         59         68         83         76         81         80         97         93           ephalin         26         24         8         20         9         15         1         4	ysolecithin       10       7       7       2       6       4       1       1         phingomyelin       5       1       2       2       4       1       1       2         ecithin       59       68       83       76       81       80       97       93         ephalin       26       24       8       20       9       15       1       4	ysolecithin       10       7       7       2       6       4       1       1       10         phingomyelin       5       1.       2       2       4       1       1       2       8         ecithin       59       68       83       76       81       80       97       93       79         ephalin       26       24       8       20       9       15       1       4       3         ncubation conditions       as in Table v       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7	ysolecithin       10       7       7       2       6       4       1       1       10       8         phingomyelin       5       1       2       2       4       1       1       2       8       5         ecithin       59       68       83       76       81       80       97       93       79       80         ephalin       26       24       8       20       9       15       1       4       3       7	ysolecithin       10       7       7       2       6       4       1       1       10       8       7         phingomyelin       5       1.       2       2       4       1       1.       2.       8       5       4         ecithin       59       68       83       76       81       80       97       93       79       80       87         ephalin       26       24       8       20       9       15       1       4       3       7       7

			٣		ł
κ.	· ·	TABI	LE XVI	•	a
	Opmparison of	f exchange of acyl- ar	nd <sup>32</sup> P-labelled PC in y	oung and aged eryth	rocytes
			•		
	Fract	tional Exchange Rate (	(%/4h)	<ul> <li>Relative Exchange</li> </ul>	nge Rate $(f^{32}P]PC = 1$ .
Cell Popu@ation	[ <sup>\$2</sup> P]PC	[ <sup>3</sup> H]palmity1-PC	[ <sup>14</sup> C]linoley1-PC	[ <sup>3</sup> H]palmity1-PC	[ <sup>14</sup> C]linoleyl-PC
Young	7.1 + 0.3	3.0 + 0.2	3.1 + 0.3	0.42 + 0.04	0 43 + 0 06
01d	13.5 + 1.5	- 6.3 + 0.7	- 7.8 + 1.9	0 47 + 0 02	$0.43 \pm 0.00$
Unfractionated	- 819 + 0.4	- 3.6 + 0.8	2 2 ± 0 4		U.55 T U.U8
	· · ·	0.0 - 0.0	→ 3.2 Ţ U.4	$0.39 \pm 0.09$	0.36)+ 0.04
		м <u> </u>			·
			а	-	<u>بر</u>
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations +	S.E. Incubation condit	ions as in Table v	Ð
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	ions as in Table v	Ð - -
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	tions as in Table V	و ج د
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	tions as in Table V	£
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	tions as in Table V	£
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condit	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condition	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condition	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condition	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condition	tions as in Table V	
The values repres	sent the mean of	four determinations <u>+</u>	S.E. Incubation condition	tions as in Table V	

а

-

0

75

76

# 3.10 Exchange of Lecithin Between Erythrocytes and Serum in vivo

A study was conducted of the exchange of lecithin between erythrocytes and serum in vivo. Erythrocytes were labelled in vivo with  $^{32}P$  after " injections of Na $_3^{32}PO_4$  and in vitro by esterification of  $[^{3}H]$  palmitate and  $[^{14}C]$  linoleate. The cells were additionally labelled with  $^{51}CrO_4$  in order to correct for loss of radioactivity due to the usual disappearance of cells from the circulation. Decay curves of the isotopes from the erythrocytes are shown in Figure 6. The disappearance of  $^{51}Cr$  was slow and gradual over the period of the experiment indicating a normal rate of removal of erythrocytes from the circulatory system. The loss of radioactivity of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin,  $[^{3}H]$  palmityl lecithin and  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin from the circulation was more rapid.

When correction is made for the normal removal of erythrocytes from the circulation, the decay curves showing the disappearance of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin,  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl lecithin, and  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin due to exchange alone, may be drawn with the aid of a standard linear least squares analysis and the halflife values of the fractional rates of exchange of each labelled lecithin calculated. These values are shown in Table XVIY. The actual fractional exchange rates Varied considerably from one experiment to another and were much lower than the corresponding in vitro values. When the relative rates of lecithin exchange in vivo were calculated, there was a remarkable consistency of results among the experiments. The average relative rate of  $[{}^{3}H]$ palmityl lecithin was not different from that of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin. However, relative rate of  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl-lecithin (0.90) was significantly lower than that of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin.



A:  ${}^{32}$ P-labelled lecithin. Erythrocyte lecithins were labelled as in Figure 5 and the cells were additionally labelled with  ${}^{51}$ crO<sub>4</sub> near the end of the <u>in vitro</u> esterification. The erythrocytes were injected into a rabbit and 5 ml samples taken at given time intervals.

# TABLE XVII

م

78

Relative Rates of in vivo Exchange of Lecithins Containing [<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate

,	Labelled				~~	
	Precursor	Exchan	ge Rate %	/ hr *	Mean ± S.E.	<u>.</u>
	ę,	Expt.1	Expt.2	Expt.3	,	r
, .	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	.97	.70	.'82		
	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleate	.91	.56	.71		,
o	<sup>32</sup> PO <sub>4</sub>	•99 ُ	.64	<b>80</b>	·	
	م م م	Ratio of	EExchange	Rates	<u> </u>	
ŝ	3 <sub>H</sub> /32 <sub>p'</sub>	.98	1.08	1.02	1.03 ± .03	
Ť	. <sup>14</sup> c/ <sup>32</sup> P	.92	.88	.89	0.90 ± .01	
	γ.					<b>A</b> ,
		e 	-	۲. د.	-	ρ
	* correct	ed for erv	throcytes	n removed fro	m the circulation	Ŭ
	· · · ·	4	-		、 、	7
	ι				<u>,</u>	
	•		-	• a		
			-			•
	1		•		 	
1	, , <b>č</b>	-	-,	۰.		
	·		-			1. in
	, I ''^	-	• • •		· ·	<b>N</b> B -
		-	- ,	• •	,	
	•	<b>b</b>	~		•	-
¥	4		<u>.</u>			ð
· ·		• .	d d	. ·	<b>`</b>	1
		,	<b>₩</b> €	·		
ι ι	· ·		••e	-) <sub>1</sub>	• • •	· ( : ·

4. DISCUSSION

79

In considering exchange experiments, it was assumed that  $^{32}\mathrm{P}$ labelled phospholipids are incorporated into the circulating erythrocyte <u>in vivo</u> primarily by exchange. During erythropoesis some  $[^{32}P]$  is probably incorporated by other pathways into the phospholipids of developing red cells, but this accounts for only a small percentage of the total phospholipids in the whole erythrocyte population. Additionally, the rabbits were exsanquinated only 3-4 days after injection of Na, 32PO,. Therefore, since the rabbit erythrocyte is generally considered to have a life span of 65 days in the circulation, the 3-4 day time period represents a maximum possible contamination of 5-6% of the total circulating population by newly released red cells. When these labelled erythrocytes were collected they were washed by aspiration of leucocytes along with the top 10% of the red cell column at least three times in succession. Thus, the reticulocyte population and to some extent the young mature red cell population were greatly reduced. Since the population of erythrocytes which was used for the exchange incubation consisted entirely of essentially mature cells, the [<sup>32</sup>P] phospholipid radioactivity present in these cells was incorporated almost completely by exchange. A small amount of the  $\begin{bmatrix} 3^2 P \end{bmatrix}$  phospholipid may have been incorporated by esterification of  $\begin{bmatrix} 32 \\ P \end{bmatrix}$  lysolecithin. However, quantitatively the  $\begin{bmatrix} 32 \\ P \end{bmatrix}$  lecithin derived from this source would not amount to much since serum [32P] lysolecithin is present in serum in concentrations of less than 10 per cent of the <sup>32</sup>P-labelled serum lecithin levels and the rate of fatty acid esterification and phospholipid exchange are roughly the same (158). In the erythrocyte, [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithin accounts for over 70% of the labelled phospholipid. This roughly corresponds to the distribution of labelled lecithin among the serum phospholipids, but lecithin accounts for only about 40% of the total erythron

cyte phospholipid phosphorus. Therefore essentially all of the labelled ' lecithin of the erythrocyte appears to be incorporated from the serum by exchange. Erythrocytes can be labelled by exchange of phospholipids in vitro with labelled serum, isolated lipoproteins or with emulsions of lipids obtained from either plasma (100), or erythrocytes (158). In this study however, the in vivo method of labelling was used because phospholipid exchange is a slow process (about 1%/hr (100,133), and a lengthy in vitro incubation would be required to obtain a sufficient degree of labelling of the cells). Erythrocytes labelled in vivo would be strongly labelled and be closer to isotopic equilibrium with labelled phospholipids of the serum. Thus, the distribution of the label would correspond much better to that of the plasma and the erythrocyte would become much more highly labelled in vivo than in a relatively short in vitro incubation. From a practical standpoint too, is the fact that the erythrocyte preparations would be subjected to much less in vitro and manipulative abuse which, in certain experiments, was critical for the preventation of significant haemolysis.

Early in this study, a time curve of phospholipid exchange was performed to determine a convenient incubation period. The linearity of the response was not surprising in view of the fact that phospholipid exchange is a rather slow process, having a turnover time which is measured in days.

It was originally thought that because of the heterogeneity of the Tipoprotein classes of the serum, one particular lipoprotein might serve as a reservoir of phospholipid for exchange with the rabbit erythrocyte, such as is the case for rat serum lysolecithin (139). However, the data of Figures 4 and 5 indicate that lipoprotein heterogenity is quite unrelated to phospholipid exchange and that exchange rate is dependent on the quantity , of serum lipoprotein phospholipid present in the medium. At low levels of

'80

medium phospholipid the specific activity of the serum phospholipid (Figure 5) is quite high, approaching that of the erythrocyte itself, but this specific activity decreases rapidly to a fairly constant level as the medium phospholipid concentration increases. This suggests that a very small pool of rapidly exchanging cellular phospholipid may exist which is detectable only when the phospholipid concentration of the medium is very low. Thus, a small amount of heterogeneity in the exchangeable pool of cellular phospholipid may exist. However, under normal incubation and physicological conditions, in which the serum phospholipid levels are relatively high, the small rapidly exchanging pool likely represents only a minor portion of the total exchangeable lecithin pool.

In order to study the participation in exchange of cellular phospholipids derived by esterification of various fatty acids, erythrocytes were first pre-incubated with radioactive free fatty acids. Radioactive linoleate, linolenate, and palmitate were all primarily esterified into lecithin. A smaller percentage of these precursors was also found in the phosphatidy1ethanolamine fraction of the cellular phospholipids. These data (Table V) are in agreement with previous findings (6,96) and provide further evidence which suggest that the esterification pathway primarily uses lysolecithin as a substrate, but also, to some extent uses lysophosphatidylethanolamine as well. The variation in the relative amounts of fatty acid precursor incorporated into phosphatidylethanolamine likely reflects a fatty acid specificity of the esterification reaction.

After erythrocytes labelled with  $^{32}$ P and radioactivity from the various free fatty acid precursors were incubated with serum, 80% of phospholipid radioactivity was usually present in the lecithin of the serum. With perhaps the exception of the appearance of some [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl- and

 $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin in the phosphatidylethanolamine fraction, and a very small amount of  $[^{32}P]$  in sphingomyelin and lysolecithin, no other phospholipids of the serum were significantly labelled after exchange. This is in interesting contrast to the pattern of phospholipid exchange in the rat. Rabbit serum, like rat serum, contains a relatively high amount of lysolecithin, but unlike in the rat erythrocyte (139), the rabbit red cell does not exchange a quantitatively large amount of lysolecithin. The reason for this difference is unclear.

In the present study, comparison of the rates of exchange in the inward and outward directions relative to the erythrocyte showed that, in confirmation of the observations of Reed in dog and human erythrocytes (100), not all of the rabbit erythrocyte lecithin is available for exchange. Comparison of the size of the exchangeable pool, estimated at 55% of the total cellular lecithin, (Table VII) with the rates of exchange of lecithins labelled by esterification of [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate relative to the rates of lecithins labelled by exchange, suggested that these two fatty acids may be esterified throughout the cellular lecithin pool. On the other hand, linolenate, when esterified into lecithin, exchanged at a rate not significantly different from that of lecithin labelled by exchange. Therefore, linolenate may be esterified only into the lecithin pool which is available for exchange with serum.

The observation that the fractional rate of exchange of erythrocyte lecithin labelled by esterification with palmitate or linoleate differs from that labelled with  $^{32}P$  or [ $^{14}C$ ] linolenate, prompted the examination of the erythrocyte-serum system for possible sources of artefacts. It was found that neither lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT) activity, nor possible phospholipase A activity in the serum was involved. Phospholipase A<sub>2</sub>

<u>%</u> 82

activity in the normal untreated intact erythrocyte has not been demonstrated, despite repeated attempts (113,160).

The possibility that a preferential exchange of certain specific molecular species of lecithin might account for the differences seen in the fractional exchange rates of  $[^{3}H]$  palmity and  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin compared to that of  $[{}^{14}C]$  linolenyl and  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin was considered. Examination of the distribution of molecular species of  $\begin{bmatrix} 32 \\ P \end{bmatrix}$  lecithin in the erythrocytes showed that it corresponded to the quantities of these species reported by Van Golde (43) for rabbit plasma. This would suggest that lecithin exchange is non-specific with respect to the molecular species.  $[^{3}H]$ palmityl lecithin appeared to show no dramatic preferential exchange in any given molecular species of lecithin, and yet the overall rate of exchange was much lower than that of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin. The observation that there apparently is a pool of dienoic [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin which is not available for exchange is not unexpected since the molecular species accounts for 80% of the total cellular [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin. The other molecular species of this labelled lecithin are entirely exchangeable. Thus erythrocyte lecithin produced by esterification of  $\begin{bmatrix} 14\\ C \end{bmatrix}$  linoleate appears to exhibit some specificity of exchange with regard to molecular species. With [<sup>14</sup>C] linolenvl erythrocyte lecithins, the decreased rate of exchange of the hexenoic species was compensated by the rapid exchange of the polyenoic species so that the overall rate of exchange is similar to that of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin.

It is of interest to note that in the case of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate and  $[{}^{14}C]$  lunolenate, the fatty acid was esterified into molecular species which are more unsaturated than that which would be accounted for by an esterification of the free fatty acid to the 2-acyl position. With the other substrate in the esterification reaction, lysolecithin, two chemical species may exist: the 1-acyl isomer and the 2-acyl isomer.



The fatty acid moiety of the 1-acyl isomer is generally considered to be saturated, and the acyl moiety of the 2-acyl isomer unsaturated. Thus some 2-acyl lysolecithin may be taking part in esterification. In contrast to the behaviour of erythrocyte of other species, notably man (95), rabbit red cells have been found by Mulder and van Deenen (96) to esterify palmitate primarily to the 1-position of lysolecithin. Only 9% was found at the 2acyl position. Such an observation explains the presence of most of the <sup>3</sup>H] palmitate radioactivity in the unsaturated molecular species. On the other hand rabbit erythrocytes have been observed to esterify 92% of the incorporated linoleate to the 2 position (96) and this is in agreement with the present findings that this fatty acid was found predominantly in the dienoic species of erythrocyte lecithin. On this basis it is reasonable to suggest that linolenate was esterified predominantly with 2-acyl lysolecithin. The observed differences in the mechanism or the site of esterification of linoleate compared to the other fatty acids, or the presence of specific lysolecithins might explain the faster rate of esterification of linoleate than of palmitate of linolenate into lecithin by intact erythrocytes (96). These observations might also provide insight into the differences in the rate of linoleate esterification of intact erythrocytes of different mammalian species, rate differences which are abolished when hemolysates are used instead-(96).

Preparation of haemoglobin-free erythrocyte membranes by definition requires a breaking of the membrane of the intact cell to be successful in the release of the soluble intracellular contents. Of necessity, stress is exerted on the erythrocyte membrane during this process and some alterations may occur (261). Nevertheless the erythrocyte ghost is quite useful and has been widely used in the study of erythrocyte membrane properties. For this study, erythrocytes which had been previously labelled with, 32P in vivo and with  $[^{3}H]$  - and  $[^{14}C]$  - fatty acids by esterification in vitro were frozenthawed in the absence of Ca<sup>++</sup> and Mg<sup>++</sup> to prevent any possible resealing (262). Examination of the pattern of exchange of labelled phospholipids into serum shows that while some alterations did occur, the distribution of radioactivity, and therefore the overall exchange of phospholipids for erythrocyte membranes is similar to that of the intact cell. This finding is not too surprising considering that the pattern of exchange is likely dependent to a large degree on the distribution of serum phospholipid. The observation that erythrocyte membranes exchange lecithin at an increased rate compared° to the intact cell does not have any proven explanation at present. It is possible that there was some alteration in membrane structure or conformation which exposed more membrane lecithin to the serum lecithin. However, this increase in exchange rate is not due to an alteration which involves the non-specific loss of membrane lipid, such as occurs in spherocytosis (263), since the decrease in specific activity of the lecithin of either the intact erythrocyte or the membrane preparation takes place parallel to the fractional exchange rates.

As well as an increase in the fractional exchange rates of the lecithin of the erythrocyte membrane preparations compared to the intact cell, a change in fractional exchange rates of lecithins labelled by esterification of free fatty acids relative to that of lecithin labelled by exchange, took

85

71

Ð

place. This change may be a result of the location of esterification in the membrane. It is possible that some of the lecithin was esterified in an area inaccessible to the serum, such as the inner surface or the interior of the erythrocyte membrane. So long as the cell remained intact the lecithin produced in this area was not available for exchange. Bretscher has suggested that little exchange or "flip-flop" of phospholipid between the two sides of the bilayer of the erythrocyte membrane occurs. Thus it seems reasonable that when erythrocyte ghosts are prepared, the inner surface of the membrane is exposed and all of the erythrocyte lecithin becomes available for exchange. Therefore the rates of exchange of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl and  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl lecithin relative to that of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin, which were about 0.6 in the intact cell,  $^{\circ}$ now increase to about 1.25. The lecithin on the internal surface of the erythrocyte membrane was labelled by esterification with  $[^{3}H]$  palmitate. and  $\begin{bmatrix} 14\\ C \end{bmatrix}$  linoleate but not by exchange with  $\begin{bmatrix} 32\\ P \end{bmatrix}$  lecithin. Thus, hemolysis led to no further exposure of [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithins, only the lecithins containing the labelled fatty acids. van Golde et al (43) have speculated that some lecithin molecules may remain bound to the erythrocyte membrane during the entire lifespan of the cell while others are free to exchange and that these differences may be attributable to the location of the molecules or their chemical structure. The present data provides experimental evidence which tends to support this speculation. It has been suggested by Gordeski and Marinetti (66) that phosphatidylserine is present almost completely on the interior surface of the erythrocyte membrane and by Verkleij et al (68) that phospha atidylethanolamine may be similarly though not as entirely oriented at the inner side of the membrane bilayer. It is possible that certain species of lecithin and lysolecithin are also asymmetrically distributed in the mem-Thus a large amount of the saturated 1-acyl isomer of lysolecithin brane. with which linoleate esterifies, may be located at the inner part of the

membrane and the unsaturated 2-acyl isomer which becomes esterified with linolenate may be present at the outer surface of the membrane.

In confirmation of previous studies done in this laboratory with human and rabbit red cells, the present data showed that the distribution of linoleate among the cellular phospholipids, incorporated by esterification by the erythrocyte does not vary with age. The proportion of palmitate esterified into phosphatidylethanolamine increased with age while the proportion of <sup>32</sup>P-labelled lecithin incorporated by exchange into phosphatidylethanolamine was decreased in old cells. The preliminary nature of these observations does not enable an explanation of them and a more detailed study would be necessary to clarify these points.

The finding that the pattern of exchange of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate,  $[{}^{14}C]$ linoleate-, and  ${}^{32}P$ -labelled phospholipids does not seem to be affected by the age of the red cell is perhaps not too surprising considering that the loss of lipid from the plasma membrane which is associated with erythrocyte aging, is non-specific (221,222) and does not affect the intactness of the membrane. The observation that the **relative** rates of exchange of  $[{}^{3}H]$ palmityl-lecithin and  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl-lecithin compared to  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin do not change with the age of the erythrocyte is also consistent with the maintenance of cellular integrity despite age-related/lipid loss, and supports the concept that the unavailability of **a** portion of the lecithin for exchange depends on the intactness of the cell.

Finally, although the relative rates of exchange of the lecithins, and hence the pools of non-exchangeable lecithin are not disturbed by the red cell age, the fact that the actual fractional exchange rates of  $[{}^{3}H]$ palmityl-,  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl- and  $[{}^{32}P]$ -lecithin increased with the age of the red cell suggests that some changes are occurring in the erythrocytes membrane.

The values for the fractional lecithin exchange rates of young red cells may have been lower than that of old cells partly due to incorporation of  ${}^{32}\text{PO}_4$ into reticulocyte phospholipid and due possibly to some extent to uptake of  ${}^{32}\text{PO}_4$  during erythropoesis. The latter contribution was minimized however, since for these experiments, the  ${}^{32}\text{P}$ -labelled erythrocytes were collected as soon as 24 hrs. after injection of Na ${}^{32}\text{PO}_4$ . Compared to that of lecithin exchange, the amount of  ${}^{32}\text{P}$  label incorporated during <u>de novo</u> phospholipid synthesis in the reticulocyte is likely quite small. Thus, the increase in the rate of lecithin exchange with increasing red cell age appears to be primarily associated with the changes in the membrane which are known to occur as the red cell matures and ages.

A study of phospholipid exchange <u>in vivo</u> was undertaken to determine if characteristics similar to those observed <u>in vitro</u> could be detected. There was great variation observed in the fractional rate of lecithin exchange and this may have reflected variation in the serum phospholipid levels from animal to animal. Figure 4 shows that the rate of exchange <u>in vitro</u> does depend on the phospholipid concentration of the medium. The observation that the rate of lecithin exchange <u>in vivo</u> was much lower than that observed <u>in vitro</u> (Table IX) may be due to the fact that the hematocrit used for exchange experiments <u>in vitro</u> was 20% while the hematocrit <u>in vivo</u> is normally in the range of 35-45% (20). Thus, in the <u>in vitro</u> conditions there is relatively more extracellular lecithin present in the medium for exchange with the isbelled lecithin of the erythrocyte and the radioactive lecithin of the erythrocyte is therefore removed from the cell at a greater rate than that <u>in vivo</u>.

The average relative exchange rates for [<sup>3</sup>H] palmiyy1- and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoley1-lecithin <u>in vivo</u> were different from the corresponding values observed

<u>in vitro</u>. <u>In vitro</u> the relative exchange rates for  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl- and  $[{}^{14}C]$ linoleyl-lecithin were 0.64 and 0.53 while the values <u>in vivo</u> were 1.0 and 0.90 respectively. The reasons for the discrepancy between the <u>in vitro</u> and <u>in vivo</u> results are unclear although there are some possibilities. The determination of the rate of disappearance of label from the erythrocyte <u>in vivo</u> may be less precise and sensitive than the observation of the rate of appearance of label in the serum <u>in vitro</u>. A more likely explanation however is the fact that the <u>in vitro</u> system is static and no changes in the serum phospholipid composition are possible. The <u>in vivo</u> experiment on the other hand took place over a period of 5 days and great changes in the composition of the serum lecithin were possible. Thus, alterations of the rate of exchange of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityf- and  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl-lecithin may have occurred.

O

#### 5. SUMMARY

1. Exchange of radioactive phospholipid between the rabbit erythrocyte and serum at 37°C in vitro was linear with time for at least 6 hrs.

2. The rate of phospholipid exchange was found to depend on the quantity of phospholipid present in the medium. No particular class of serum lipoprotein preferentially took part in exchange.

3. When rabbit erythrocytes were labelled with  $[^{32}P]$  phospholipids by exchange in vivo and with  $[^{14}C]$  linoleate or  $[^{14}C]$  linolenate by esterification a in vitro, about 70% of each of these precursors were incorporated into lecithin. For  $[^{3}H]$  palmitate, a somewhat smaller percentage (54%) was found in lecithin, due to an increased incorporation in phosphatidylethanolamine.

4. [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate and [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate were each esterified primarily into the dienoic species of the erythrocyte lecithin and [<sup>14</sup>C] linolenate mainly into molecular species with more than four double bonds. <sup>32</sup>P was incorporated by exchange mainly into the dienoic erythrocyte lecithins. 5. After in vitro exchange with unlabelled serum at least 80% of the radioactivity found in the serum was present in lecithin. Apart from a smaller amount of [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate in serum phosphatidy1ethanolamine no other serum phospholipid was significantly labelled. 6. The radioactivity of  $[^{32}P]$  lecithins and  $[^{3}H]$  palmityl-lecithins found in serum after exchange were distributed among the various molecular species in patterns similar to that of the erythrocyte lecithins. The dienoic species of [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl erythrocyte lecithin was exchanged at a reduced rate. The decreased rate of hexenoic [<sup>14</sup>C] linolenyl erythrocyte lecithin exchange was compensated by the more rapid exchange of the polyenoic [14C] linolenyl lecithin.

7. Analysis of the inward and outward exchange rates of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin revealed that only about 55% of the total cellular lecithin of the rabbit erythrocyte was available for exchange. 8. The fractional exchange rates of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl- and  $[{}^{14}C]$  limoleyllecithin were 64% and 53% respectively of that of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin while that of  $[{}^{14}C]$  linolenyl lecithin was not significantly different from  $[{}^{32}P]$ lecithin.

9: Serum phospholipase and lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase did not  $_{\heartsuit}$ interfere with or affect the rate of appearance of radioactivity in the serum from the erythrocyte.

10. The pattern of distribution of radioactivity among the serum phospholipid classes after exchange with erythrocyte membrane preparations was similar to that of intact cells. Exchange of  $[^{3}H]$  palmityl-,  $[^{14}C]$  linoleyland  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin took place at markedly increased rates. The relative exchange rates of the former two lecithins compared to  $[^{32}P]$  lecithin were greater than unity suggesting that both these lecithins became entirely available for exchange.

11. The fractional rates of exchange of lecithins labelled by esterification in vitro of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate and  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleate and by exchange of  $[{}^{32}P]$ lecithin in vivo, increased with the in vivo age of the red cell, without change in the relative exchange rates of the acyl-labelled lecithins compared to that of  $[{}^{32}P]$  lecithin. The distributions of labelled phospholipids in the serum after exchange with either young or old red cells were similar. The pattern of labelling of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate and  ${}^{32}P$  among cellular phospholipids varied with red cell age. The proportion of  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmitate incorporated into phosphatidylethanolamine increased with age but that of  $[{}^{32}P]$  phospholipid decreased. This is in contrast to the similarity of distribution of  $[{}^{14}C]$ linoleate among the phospholipids of young and old cells. 12. In vivo, lecithin was found to exchange at rates lower than that observed in vitro and the relative exchange rates of  $[{}^{3}\text{H}]$  palmityl- and  $[{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linoleyllecithin were 1.03 ± .03 and 0.90 ± .01 respectively. A similarity between the <u>in vitro</u> and <u>in vivo</u> findings was that in both cases  $[{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linoleyllecithin exchanged at rates lower than that of  $[{}^{32}\text{P}]$  lecithin. 13. The data presented in this study suggest that all erythrocyte lecithin which is available for exchange with the serum, is located on the exterior

surface of the erythrocyte membrane. Esterification of certain fatty acids , with lysolecithins takes place in part at the interior surface of the red cell membrane, inaccessible to serum phospholipids.

Ś

ħ

### 6. APPENDIX

93 🔊

/ DESCRIPTION OF A TYPICAL IN VITRO EXCHANGE EXPERIMENT

The data to be shown in this appendix represent those obtained in a typical "basic in vitro exchange experiment". Other experiments in which for example, exchange in membrane preparations, exchange in both the inward and outward directions, or exchange in young and old red cells, were examined, the "typical basic in vitro experiment" served as a control. Rabbit erythrocytes were labelled with [<sup>32</sup>P] phospholipids by exchange in vivo after insravenous injection of 10 mCi of Na $3^{32}$ PO<sub>4</sub>. 3-4 days after injection the cells were collected using 0.25 M citrate as the anticoagulant and washed with ice-cold saline three times removing the buffy coat and the top 10% of the red cell column each time. One volume of packed washed <sup>32</sup>P-labelled red cells was incubated in 5 volumes of Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate buffer, pH 7.4, containing 8 mM glucose for 2 hrs. at 37°C with a gas phase of 95%  $O_2$ , 5%  $CO_2$ . 30 µCi  $[9,10-{}^{3}\text{H}]$  palmitate and 10 µCi  $[1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linolenate or  $[1-{}^{14}\text{C}]$  linoleate bound to defatted BSA (3% solution) (244) were added per ml of incubated packed After pre-incubation the cells were washed 3 times with 2% defatted cells. BSA in Krebs-Ringer bicarbonate to remove unincorporated free fatty acids. After washing, aliquots were taken for individual exchange incubation samples, usually two for "zero time" controls and two for 4 hour samples. 1 ml packed cells were incubated with 4 ml serum at 37°C for 4 hrs. Zero time controls were performed by mixing the serum and cells, and then separating immediately. After separation and washing, the lipids of each serum and erythrocyte fraction were extracted by the Folch technique (253) in 20 volumes of chloroformmethanol 2:1, followed by concentration and separation into neutral lipids and phospholipids by silicic acid chromatography [Hirsch and Ahrens (254)]. The phospholipid fractions, each of which had been eluted with 200 ml methanol, were concentrated to dryness under a steam of nitrogen, and spotted on thin


Figure 7: Thin Layer Chromatography of Serum Phospholipids on Binder-Free Silica Gel: Softvent System; Chloroform-Methanol-Acetic Acid-Water, 100:60:16:8.

Phosphatidylethanolamine 2. Phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylinositol
 Lecithin 4. Sphingomyelin 5. Lysolecithin

. , 1



Figure 8: Thin Layer Chromatography of Erythrocyte Phospholipids: Chromatographic Conditions Are The Same as Outlined in Figure 7.
1. Phosphatidylethanolamine 2. Phosphatidylsering and phosphatidylinositol 3. Lecithin 4. Sphingomyelin 5. Lysolecithin

layer chromatographic plates, one plate per lipid extract, for isolation of the individual phospholipid classes. Typical samples of serum and erythrocyte phospholipids separated by TLC are shown in Figures 7 and 8 respectively. It was found that application of any more than one extract per plate overloaded it. This was unfortunate in view of the fact the average exchange experiment consequently required about 3-6 weeks to complete. After marking, the plates were deiodinated by standing overnight, scraped and the lipids eluted from each band. When appropriate, a small aliquot was taken for phosphorus determination and the remainder of extract was counted. In experiments in which lecithin was to be further fractionated into molecular species according to degree of unsaturation, the lecithin samples were concentrated and spotted on silver nitrate-impregnated plates, one sample per plate. Again, the possibility of overloading did not allow any more than one sample per plate. A typical separation is shown in the photograph of Figure 9. For illustrative purposes; egg lecithin and dilinoleyl lecithin were also spotted at the extreme left of the plate. After the lipids from the TLC plates were recovered from the appropriate plates they were counted in the Packard Tri-Carb liquid scintillation counter. Spillage from the <sup>32</sup>P channel into the <sup>14</sup>C and <sup>3</sup>H channels was about 15-20% and 0.5-1.5% respectively. Spillage from <sup>14</sup>C channel into <sup>3</sup>H channel was about 5-10%. The spillage for each individual experiment was precisely determined each time. At any rate the level of radioactivity in each channel was usually in the order,  ${}^{3}H > {}^{14}C > {}^{32}P$ , so that the actual correction of counts on the average was usually about 5% for both  $^{3}$ H and  $^{14}$ C. The windows were set so that there was virtually no spillage from <sup>3</sup>H to <sup>14</sup>C to <sup>32</sup>P. Typical data from a standard "basic <u>in vitro</u> exchange experiment" are shown in Tables XVIII and XIX.



Silver Nitrate-Impregnated Thin Layer Plates (15g AgNO<sub>3</sub>/50g Binder-Free Silica Gel): Solvent System; Chloroform-Methanol-Water 60:30:8. This particular sample was Erythrocyte Lecithin. Synthetic Dilinoleyl Lecithin and Egg Lecithin Were Run at The Extreme-Lefth of the plate for illustrative purposes at Positions A and B respectively. Saturated and Monoenoic 2. Dienoic 3. Tetraeonic 4. Hexenoic

5. Polyenoic Lecithins

1.

## TABLE XVIII

Radioactivity<sup>\*</sup> in Serum Phospholipids After Control and 4 hr. Incubation with Erythrocytes Labelled with  $^{32}P$ , [<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate and [<sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate

	ν.	Radioactivi	ty of Lecithin (Cpr	<u>.n) (n</u>
		J	Precursor	
Sample Description	Phospholipid	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleate	<sup>32</sup> P
Zero	Lysolecithin (LPC)	70	. 20	10
Time Control	Sphingomyelin <sup>'</sup> (S)	30 ,	10	10
No. 1	Lecithin (PC)	<u> </u>	<u>1,000</u>	
	Phosphatidylserine + (PS)		· .	
с.,	<pre> % Phosphatidylinositol (PI) </pre>	140	<b>40</b>	0
	Phosphatidylethanolar (PE)	ninę 630	× 250	10
Zero	LPC	100 <sup>^</sup>	10	20
Time	S	60	20	10
Sentrol 👘	PC	2,300	1,100	100
No. 2	PS + PI	100	. 30	_ 0
	PE	680	250	10
)	1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		, 
/	LPC	760	210	- 150
4 hr.	S	270	70	- 120
Sample	PC	19,800 •	9,250	1,790
No. 1	PS + PI	420	170	20

Cont inued

TABLE	XVIII	cont'	d
-------	-------	-------	---

	LPC	. 680	· 180	140
4 hr.	S	240	`110	130
Sample	PC	12,900	6,900	1,230
No.º 2	PS + PI	. 900	290	30
	PE -	3,300	1,100	40

\* corrected for spillage, <sup>32</sup>P decay, and when necessary, quenching, (also for reduced efficiency due to reduction of window width).

E,

TABLE X	IX
---------	----

Radioactivity in Erythrocyte Phospholipids After Control and 4 hr. Incubation with Erythrocytes Labelled with <sup>32</sup>P, [<sup>3</sup>H] Palmitate, and [<sup>14</sup>C] Linoleate

	D *	Radioactivi	ty of Lecithins (Cp	om)
	,		Precrusor 🛩	<u> </u>
Sample Description	Phospholipid	[ <sup>3</sup> H] Palmitate	[ <sup>14</sup> C] Linoleate	32 <sub>P</sub>
Zero	JøPC	2,400	2,000	570
Time	S	8,400	4,500	25
Contról	PC	273,000	230,000	25,900
<u>No. 1</u>	<u>PS + PI</u>	12,100	9,000	1,000
1	PE	195,000	78,800	6,000
Zero	LPC	2,700	2,200	620
Time	S	10,700	7,000	2,500
Control	PC	262,000	215,000	24,300
' No. 2	PS + PI	16,500	11,200	1,100
	PE	181,000	74,600	5,500
	LPC	1,400	2,800	410
4 hr.	S	6,400	4,200	2,400
Sample	PC	257,600	225,000	26,100
No. 1	PS + PI	18,600	14,700	,i,400
	PE	210,000	85,600	6,700
	LPC	1,200	1,400	500
4 hr.	S ±	4,800	2,900	2,200
Sample	PC	225,000	219,000	25,700
No. 2	PS + PI	18,500	12,300	1,200
đ	PE	207,000	82,600	6,500

C

## CLAIMS TO ORIGINALITY

The following are considered to be contributions of original knowledge.

1. The rate of phospholipid exchange between the erythrocyte and serum lipoproteins depends on the phospholipid concentration of the medium but not on any specific class of serum lipoprotein.

2. Lecithin is the principal phospholipid exchanged between the rabbit erythrocyte and serum. The rate of exchange of esterified erythrocyte lecithins varies with the fatty acid precursor, but no esterified lecithin studied exchanged at a rate greater than that of <sup>32</sup>P-labelled lecithin, which was originally incorporated by exchange.

3. [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate, [<sup>14</sup>C] linolenate, [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate, and [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithin are each incorporated by the erythrocyte into the various molecular species of lecithin, being distributed among them in patterns specific for each precursor. Subsequent exchange of these lecithins into serum also results in characteristic distributions among the various molecular species of serum lecithins.

4. Although the fractional lecithin exchange rates of erythrocyte membrane preparations are three times that of intact cells, the difference in fractional exchange rates between  $[{}^{3}H]$  palmityl- or  $[{}^{14}C]$  linoleyl-lecithin and  $[{}^{32}P]$ lecithin is reversed in the membranes, suggesting that a portion of the total lecithin pool becomes available for exchange only upon disruption of the erythrocyte and may be located in a relatively inaccessible portion of the membrane such as the inner surface.

5. The fractional exchange rates of acyl-labelled and <sup>32</sup>P-labelled lecithins increase with the <u>in vivo</u> age of the red cell without alteration in the exchange rates of these lecithins relative to each other. The distribution of labelled phospholipids in the serum is similar after exchange with either young and old red cells despite the variation with age in the pattern of labelling of certain precursors among the erythrocyte phospholipids. It is suggested that alterations in the erythrocyte membrane which may occur as the red cell ages do not affect the intactness of the cell.

6. <u>In vivo</u>, erythrocyte lecithin exchanges at rates lower than that observed <u>in vitro</u> and [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleyl lecithin exchanges at a somewhat lower rate than that of [<sup>3</sup>H] palmityl lecithin and [<sup>32</sup>P] lecithin, which are similar in their rates.

7. In addition to the above original contributions, some properties of phospholipid exchange which have been observed for certain mammalian species have now been extended to the rabbit. Exchange of radioactive phospholipid between the rabbit erythrocyte and serum in vitro is linear with time for at least 6 hrs. About 55% of the total cellular lecithin of the rabbit erythrocyte is available for exchange. Serum phospholipase and lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase activity do not produce artefacts in the study of lecithin exchange. After exchange <u>in vitro</u>, at least 80% of the serum radioactivity of [<sup>3</sup>H] palmitate-, [<sup>14</sup>C] linoleate-, (<sup>14</sup>C] linolenate-, and <sup>32</sup>P-labelled phospholipids is present in lecithin.

## 8. BIBLIOGRAPHY

1. Harris, J.H. and Kellermeyer, R.W., in "The Red Cell", Harvard Univ. Press, 1970, p. 287.

e'j

- 2. Berlin, N.I., in "The Red Blood Cell", ed. C. Bishop and D.M. Surgenor, Acad. Press, New York and London, 1964, p. 423.
- 3. Rubinstein, D., Ottolenghi, P. and Denstedt, O.F., Can. J. Blochem. 34, 222 (1956).
- 4. Weir, G.C. and Martin, D.B., Diabetes 17, 305 (1968).
- 5. Percy, A.K., Schmell, E., Earles, B.J. and Lennarz, W.J., Biochemistry 12, 2456 (1973).
- 6. Shastri, K. and Rubinstein, D., Can. J. Biochem. 47, 967 (1969).
- 7. Warrendorf, E.M. and Rubinstein, D., Can. J. Biochem. 49, 919 (1971).
- 8. Smith, N. and Rubinstein, D., Proc. Can. Fed. Biol. Soc. 16, 92 (1973).
- 9. Smith, N. and Rubinstein, D., Can. J. Biochem. <u>52</u>, 706 (1974).
- Wintrobe, M., in "Clinical Hematology", 6th edition, Lea and Febiger, Philadelphia, 1967, p. 69.
- 11. Finch, C.A., Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 77, 410 (1959).
- 12. Bulova, S.I. and Burka, E.R., J. Biol. Chem. 245, 4907 (1970).
- 13. Lodish, H.F. and Desalu, O., J. Biol. Chem. 248, 3520 (1973).
- 14. Harris, E.D. and Johnson, C.A., Biochemistry 8, 512 (1969).
- 15. Deutsch, J. and Blumenfeld, 0.0., Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. <u>58</u>, 454 (1974).
- 16. Pittman, J.G. and Martin, D.B., J. Clin. Invest. 45, 165 (1966).
- 17. Sloviter, H.A. and Tanaka, S., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 137, 70 (1967).
- 18. Weir, G.C. and Martin, D.B., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 81, 37 (1973).
- 19. Killman, S.A., Acta Med. Scand. 176, 529 (1964).
- 20. Shattil, S.J. and Cooper, R.A., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 79, 215 (1972).

103

- 21. Hallinan, T. and Eden, E., Blood 20, 557 (1962).
- 22. Ganzoni, A., Hillman, R.S. and Finch, C.A., Brit. J. Haematol. <u>16</u>, 119 (1969).
- 23. Bernstein, R.E., J. Clin. Invest. 38, 1572 (1959).
- Piomelli, S., Lurinsky, G. and Wasserman, L.R., J. Lab. Clin. Med. <u>69</u>,
   659 (1967).
- 25. Murphy, J.R., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 82, 334 (1973).
- <sup>o</sup> 26. Simpson, C.F. and Kling, J.M., J. Cell. Biol. <u>36</u>, 103 (1968).
- 27. Wintrobe, M., in "Clinical Hematology", 6th edition, Lea and Febiger, Philadelphia, 1967, p. 111.
- 28. Danon, D. and Marikovsky, Y., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 64, 668 (1964).
- 29. Berlin, N.I., Waldman, T.A. and Weissman, S.M., Physiol. Rev. <u>39</u>, 577 (1959).
- 30. Mulder, E., de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 70, 94 (1963).
- 31. Danon, D., Marikovsky, Y. and Skutelsky, E., in "Red Cell Structure and Metabolism", ed. B. Ramot, Acad. Press, New York, 1971, p. 23.
- 32. Dodge, J.T., Mitchell, C. and Hanahan, D.J., Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 100, 119 (1963).
- 33. Nelson, G.J., in "Blood Lipids and Lipoproteins; Quantitation, Composition and Metabolism", ed. G.J. Nelson, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 1972, p. 317.
- 34. de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 49, 286 (1961).
- 35. Sweeley, C.C. and Dawson, G., in "Red Cell Membrane-Structure and Function", ed. G.A. Jamieson and T.J. Greenwalt, J.B. Lippincott Co., Phil. and Toronto, 1969, p. 172.

- 36. Hanahan, D.J., Watts, R.M. and Pappajohn, D., J. Lipid. Res. <u>1</u>, 412 (1960).
- 38. Nelson, G.J., J. Lipid Res. 8, 374 (1967).
- 39. van Deenen, L.L.M. and de Gier, J., in "The Red Blood Cell", ed. C. Bishop and D.M. Surgenor, Acad. Press, New York and London, 1964, p. 243.
- 40. Nelson, G.J., Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 38, 261 (1970).
- 41. Turner, J.D. and Rouser, G., Anal. Biochem. <u>38</u>, 423 (1970).
- 42. Farnsworth, P., Danon, D. and Gellhorn, A., Brit. J. Haematol. <u>11</u>, 200 (1965).
- 43. van Golde, L.M.G., Tomasi, V. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Chem. Phys. Lipids 1, 282 (1967).
- 44. Marai, L. and Kuksis, A., J. Lipid Res. 10, 141 (1969).
- 45. Kukšis, A., Marai, L., Breckenridge, W.C., Gornall, D.A. and Stachnyk, O., Can. J. Physiol. Pharm. <u>46</u>, 511 (1968).
- 46. Gorter, E. and Grendel, F., J. Exptl. Med. 41, 439 (1925).
- 47. Danielli, J.F. and Davson, H., J. Cell. Comp. Physiol. 5, 495 (1935).
- 48. Hendler, R.W., Phys. Rev. <u>51</u>, 66 (1971).
- 49, Singer, S.J., in "Structure and Function of Biological Membranes", ed. L.I. Rothfield, Acad. Press, New York, 1971, p. 145.
- 50. Singer, S.J. and Nicolson, G.L., Science 175, 720 (1972).
- 51. Shohet, S.B., N. Eng. J. Med. 286, 577 (1972).
- 52. Fox, C.F., Sci. Amer. 226, No. 2, 30 (1972).
- 53. Bretscher, M.S., Science <u>181</u>, 622 (1973).
- 54. Juliano, R.L., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 300, 341 (1973).

55.	Jackson, R.L. and Gotto, A.M., N. Eng. J. Med. 290, 24 (1974).
56.	Capaldi, R.A., Sci. Amer. <u>230</u> , No. 3, 27 (1974).
57.	Glaser, M. and Singer, S.J., Biochemistry 10, 1780 (1971).
58.	Finean, J.B., Bramley, T.A. and Coleman, R., Nature 229, 114 (1971)
59.	Glaser, M., Simpkins, G., Singer, S.J., Sheetz, M. and Chan, S.I.,

60. Kramer, R., Schlatter, C. and Zahler, P., Biochem. Biophys. Acta 282, 146 (1972).

, Proc.

61. Coleman, R., Biochim. Biophys, Acta 300, 1 (1973).

Nat. Acad. Sci. US. 65, 721 (1970).

- 61a. Wallach, D.F.H. and Gordon, A., Fed. Prod. 27, 1263 (1968).
- 52. Zwaal, R.F.A. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Chem. Phys. Lipids 4, 311 (1970).
- 63. van Deenen, L.L.M., Chem. Phys. Lipids 8, 366 (1972).
- 64. Bretscher, M.S., Nature New Biol. 236, 11 (1972).
- 65. Maddy, A.H., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 88, 390 (1964).
- 66. Gordesky, S.E. and Marinetti, G.V., Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. <u>50</u>, 1026 (1973).
- 67. Zwaal, R.F.A., Roefosen, B. and Colley, C.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 300, 159 (1973).
- 68. Verkleij, A.J., Zwaal, R.F.A., Roelofsen, B., Comfurius, P., Kastelyn, D. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 323, 178 (1973).
- 69. Casu, A., Nanni, G., Marinari, U.M., Pala, V. and Monocelli, R., Ital. J. Biochem. 18, 154 (1969).
- 70. Kornberg, R.D. and McConnell, H.M., Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. <u>68</u>, 2564 (1971).
- 71. Devaux, P. and McConnell, H.M., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. <u>94</u>, 4475 (1972).
- 72. Kornberg, R.D. and McConnell, H.M., Biochemistry 10, 1111 (1971).
- 73. Finean, J.B., Circulation <u>26</u>, 1151 (1962).

- 74. Hubell, W.L. and McConnell, H.M., Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. <u>64</u>, 20 (1969).
- 75. Rothman, J.E. and Engelman, D.M., Nat. New Biol. 237, 42 (1972).
- 76. Chapman, D. and Penkett, S.A., Nature 211, 1304 (1966).-
- 77. Papahadjopoulas, D., Nir, S. and Ohki, S., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>266</u>, 561 (1972).
- Kimelberg, H. and Papahadjópoulas, D., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>282</u>, 277 (1972).
- 79. Marsh, D. and Smith, I.C.P., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 298, 133 (1973).
- , 80. Schrier-Muccillo, S., Marsh, D., Dugas, H., Schneider, H. and Smith,

Ó

- 81. Kroes, J. and Ostwald, R., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 249, 647 (1971).
- Kroes, J., Ostwald, R. and Keith, A., Bicchim. Biophys. Acta <u>274</u>, 71 (1972).
- 83. Bruckdorfer, K.R., Demel, R.A., de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>183</u>, 334 (1969).
- 84. Murphy, J.R., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 65, 756 (1965).
- Higgins, J.A., Florendo, N.T. and Barrnett, R.J., J. Ultrastruct. Res.
   42, 66 (1973).
- 86. Cooper, R.A., In "Red Cell Membrane-Structure and Function", ed. G.A. Jameison and T.J. Greenwalt, J.B. Lippincott Co., Phil. and Toronto, 1969, p. 339,
- 87. Cooper, R.A., J. Clin. Invest. <u>48</u>, 1820 (1969).
- Smith, J.A., Lonergan, E.T. and Sterling, K., N. Eng. J. Med. <u>271</u>, 396 (1964).
- 89. Silber, R., Amorosi, E. and Lhowe, J., N. Eng. J. Med. 275, 639 (1966).
- 90. Cooper, R.A. and Jandl, J.H., J. Clin. Invest. <u>47</u>, 809 (1968).
- 919 Neerhout, R.C., J. Lab. Clin. Med. 71, 438 (1968).

- 92. O'Donnell, V.J., Ottolenghi, P., Malkin, A., Denstedt, O.F. and Heard, R.D.H., Can. J. Biochem. Physiol. <u>36</u>, 11253 (1958).
  93. Sloviter, H.A. and Bose, R.K., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>116</u>, 156 (1966).
  94. Sloviter, H.A., Janic, V. and Cirkovic, T., J. Lipid Res. <u>11</u>, 82 (1970).
  95. Oliviera, M.M. and Vaughan, M., J. Lipid Res. <u>5</u>, 156 (1964).
  96. Mulder, E. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>106</u>, 106 (1965).
  - 97. Waku, K. and Lands, W.E.M., J. Lipid Res. 9, 12 (1968).
  - 98. Hahn, L. and Hevesey, G., Nature 144, 72 (1939).
  - 99. Sakagami, T., Minari, O. and Orii, T., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>98</u>, 356 (1965).
- 100. Reed, C.F., J. Clin. Invest. 47, 749 (1968).
- 101. Hagerman, J.S. and Gould, R.G., Proc. Soc. Exptl. Biol. Med. <u>78</u>, 329 (1951).
- 102. London, I. A. and Schwartz, H., J. Clin. Invest. 32, 1248 (1953).
- 103. d'Hollander, F. and Chevallier, F., J. Lipid Res. 13, 733 (1972).
- 104. Lands, W.E.M., J.<sup>5</sup>Biol. Chem. 235, 2233 (1960).
- 105. Miras, C.J., Fillerup, D.L. and Mead, J.F., Nature 190, 92 (1961).
- 106. Michaels, G., Wood, P., Mullin, M. and Kinsell, L.W., Fed. Proc. <u>24</u>, 295 (1965).
- 107. Redman, C.M., J. Cell. Biol. 49, 35 (1971).
- 108. Donabedian, R.K. and Karmen, A., J. Clin. Invest. 46, 1017 (1967).
- 109. Payne, E. and Master, C.T., Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 29, 717 (1969).
- 110. Oliviera, M.M. and Vaughan, M., Fed. Proc. 21, 296 (1962).
- 111. Goodman, D.S., J. Clin. Invest. 37, 1729 (1958).
- 112. Shohet, S.B., Nathan, D.G. and Karnovsky, M.L., J. Clin. Invest. 47, 1096 (1968).
- 112a. Winterbourn, C.C. and Batt, R.D., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 152, 255 (1968).

- 113. Robertson, A.F. and Lands, W.E.M., J. Lipid Res. 5, 88 (1964).
- 114. Mulder, E. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochem. J. 88, 478 (1963).
- 115. de Gier, J., van Deenen, L.L.M. and van Senden, K.G., Experientia <u>22</u>, 20 (1966).
- 116. Walker, B.L. and Kummerow, F.A., J. Nutrition 82, 329 (1964).
- 117. Beadle, J.B., Just, D.E., Morgan R.E. and Reiner, R.A., J. Amer. 011 Chem. Soc. <u>42</u>, 90 (1965).
- 118. Horwitt, M.K., Harvey, C.C. and Century, B., Science 130, 917 (1959).
- 119. Leibetseder, F. and Ahrens, E.H., Brit. J. Haematol. 5, 356 (1959).
- 120. Farquhar, J.W. and Ahrens, E.H., J. Clin. Invest, 42, 675 (1963).
- 121. de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>84</u>, 294 (1964).
- 122. Walker, B.L. and Yurkowski, M., Biochem. J. 103, 218 (1967).
- 123. Mohrhauer, H. and Holman, R.T., J. Lipid Res. 4, 346 (1963).
- 124. Hill, J. G., Kuksis, A. and Beveridge, J.M.R., J. Amer. Oil Chem. Soc. 41, 393 (1964):
- 125. Feig, S.A., Shohet, S.B. and Nathan, D.G., J. Clin. Invest. <u>50</u>, 1731 (1971).
- 126. Shohet, S.B. and Nathan, D.G., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 202, 202 (1970).
- 127. James, A.T., Lovelock, J.E. and Webb, J., Biochem. J. 66, 60P (1957).
- 128. James, A.T., Lovelock, J.E. and Webb, J.P.W., Biochem. J. 73, 106 (1959).
- 129. Lovelock, J.E., James, A.T. and Rowe, C.E., Biochem, J. 74, 137 (1960).
- 130. Rowe, C.E., Biochem. J. 76, 471 (1960).
- 131. Rowe, C.E., Allison, A.C. and Lovelock, J.E., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 41, 311 (1960).
- 132. Reed, C.F., J. Clin. Invest. 38, 1032 (1959).
- 133. Tarlov, A.R., Blood 28, 990 (1966).

- 134. Mulder, E. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>106</u>, 348 (1965).
- 135. Polonovski, J. and Paysant, M., Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. 45, 339 (1963).
- 136. Sakagami, T., Minari, O. and Orii, T., Sapporo Igaku Zasshi <u>29</u>, 129 (1966).
- 137. Calvert, G.D. and Scott, P.J., Lipids 9, 213 (1974).
- 138. Phillips, G.B., Proc. Soc. Exptl. Med. 100, 19 (1959).
- 139. Sakagami, T., Minari, O. and Orii, T., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>98</u>, 111 (1965).
- 140. Soula, G., Valdiquie, P. and Douste-Blazy, L., Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. 49, 1317 (1967).
- 141. Marinetti, G.V., Erbland, J., Witter, R.F., Petin, J. and Stotz, F., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 30, 223 (1958).
- 142. (Erbland, J.F., Fed. Proc. 18, 223 (1959).
- 143. Elsbach, P., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 125, 510 (1966).
- 144. Mulder, E., van den Berg, J.W.O. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 106, 118 (1965).

Ľ

- 145. Elsbach, P., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>125</u>, 510 (1966).
- 146. Grossman, C.M., Horky, J. and Kohn, R., Arch. Biochem. Biophys. <u>117</u>, 18 (1966).
- 147. Grossman, C.M., Bartos, F. and Horky, J., Folia Haematol. 90, 303 (1968).
- 148. Jacobs, H.S. and Karnovsky, M.L., J. Clin. Invest. 46, 173 (1967).
- 149. Hokin, L.E. and Hokin, M.R., Nature 189, 836 (1961).
- 150. Hokin, L.E. and Hokin, M.R., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 67, 470 (1963).
- 151. Raderecht, H.J., Binnewies, S. and Schölzel, É., Acta Biol. Med. Germ. 8, 199 (1962).
- 152. Reed, C.F., J. Clin. Invest. <u>47</u>, 2630 (1968).

- 153. Hokin, L.E. and Hokin, M.R., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>84</u>, 563 (1964). 154. Nelson, G.J., Lipids 3, 267 (1968).
- 155. Soula, G., Souillard, C. and Douste-Blazy, L., C.R. Acad. Sci. Ser. D 272, 750 (1971).
- 156. Soula, G., Souillard, C., Gard, C. and Douste-Blazy, L., Eur. J. Biochem. 24, 264 (1971).
- 157. Soula, G., Souillard, C. and Douste-Blazy, L., Eur. J. Biochem. <u>30</u>, 93 (1972).
- 158. Shohet, S.B., J. Clin. Invest. 49, 1668 (1970).
- 159. Delbauffe, D., Paysant, M. and Polonovski, J., Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. 50, 1431 (1968).
- 160. Paysant, M., Bitran, M., Wald, R. and Polonovski, J., Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. 52, 1257 (1970).
- 161. Bitran, M., Wald, R., Paysant, M. and Polonovski, J., C.R. Soc. Biol. 165, 1847 (1971).
- 162. Bremer, J. and Greenberg, D.M., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 37, 173 (1960).
- 163. McLeod, M.E. and Bressler, R., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 144, 391 (1967).
- 164. Polonovski, J. and Wald, R., C.R. Soc. Biol. 166, 1274 (1972).
- 165. Michell, R.H. and Coleman, R., Biochem. J. 124, 49P (1971).
- 166. Gould, R.G., Leroy, G.V., Okita, G.T., Kabara, J.J., Keegan, P. and Bergenstal, D.M., J. Lab. Clin. Med. <u>46</u>, 372 (1955)
- 167. Bell, F.P. and Schwartz, C.J., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 231, 553 (1969).
- 168. Murphy, J.R., J. Lab. Clin. Med. <u>60</u>, 571 (1962).
- 169. Ashworth, L.A.E. and Green, C., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 70, 68 (1963).
- 170. Ashworth, L.A.E. and Green, C., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 84, 182 (1964).
- 171. Basford, J.M., Glover, J.and Green, C., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 84, 764 (1964).

- 172. Bruckdorfer, K.R., Edwards, P.A. and Green, C., Eur. J. Biochem. <u>4</u>, 506 (1968).
- 173. Bruckdorfer, K.R., Graham. J.M. and Green, C., Eur. J. Biochem. <u>4</u>, 512 (1968).
  - 174. Bruckdorfer, K.R. and Green, C., Biochem. J. 104, 270 (1967).
  - 175. Deutiche, 'B. and Zoellner, C., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 266, 776 (1972).
  - 176. d'Hollander, F. and Chevallier, F., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>260</u>, 110 (1972).
  - 177. Jackson, R.L. and Gotto, A.M., N. Eng. J. Med. 290, 87 (1974).
  - 178. Levy, R.I., Bilheimer, D.W. and Eisenberg, S., in "Plasma Lipoproteins", ed. R.M.S. Smellie, Acad, Press, London and New York, 1971, p. 3.
  - 179. Yokoyama, A. and Zilversmit, D.B., J. Lipid Res. 6, 241 (1965).
  - 180. Brown, W.V., Levy, R.I. and Frederickson, D.S., J. Biol. Chem. 245, 6588 (1970).
  - 181. Shore, B. and Shore, V., Biochemistry 8, 4510 (1969).
  - 182. Frederickson, D.S., Lux, S.E. and Herbert, P.N., Adv. Exp. Med, Biol. 26, 25 (1972).
  - 183. Langer, T., Bilheimer, D. and Levy, R.I., Circulation, <u>42</u>, III-7 (1970).
  - 184. Mateu, L., Tardieu, A., Luzzati, V., Aggerbeck, L. and Scanu, A.M., J. Mol. Biol. <u>70</u>, 105 (1972).
  - 185. Lewis, B., in "Plasma Lipoproteins", ed. R.M.S. Smellie, Acad. Press, London and New York, 1971, p. 19.
  - 186. Skipski, V.P., in "Blood Lipids and Lipoproteins: Quantitation, Composition and Metabolism", ed. G.J. Nelson, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 1972, p. 471.
  - 187. Scanu, A., in "Structural and Functional Aspects of Lipoproteins in Living Systems", ed. E. Tria and A. Scanu, Acad. Press, London, 1969, p. 425.

- 188. Marsh, J.B., in "Structural and Functional Aspects of Lipoproteins in Living Systems", ed. E.Tria and A. Scanu, Acad. Press, London, 1969, p. 447.
- 189. Havel, R.J., Shore, V.G., Shore, B. and Bier, D.M., Circulation Res. <u>27</u>, 595 (1970).
- 190. Lossow, W.J., Shah, S.N. and Chaikoff, L., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 116, 172 (1966).
- 191. Etienne, J., Grueber, A. and Polonovski, J., Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. <u>49</u>, 1751 (1967).
- 192. Osmond, D.H., Ross, L.J. and Holub, B.J., Can. J. Biochem. <u>51</u>, 855 (1973).
- 193. Vogel, W.C. and Zieve, L., J. Lipid Res. 5, 177 (1964).
- 194. Vogel, W.C., Ryan, W.G., Koppel, J.L. and Olwin, J.H., J. Lipid Res. 6, 335 (1965).
- 195. Infante, R., Polonovski, J. and Donon, O., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>144</u>, 490 (1967).
- 196. Infante, R., Koumonov, K. and Polonovski, J., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 164, 436 (1968).
- 197. Vogel, W.C. and Zieve, L., Proc. Soc, Exptl. Biol. Med. 111, 538 (1962).
- 198. Glomset, J.A., In "Blood Lipids and Lipoproteins: Quantitation, Composition and Metabolism", ed. G.J. Nelson, Wiley-Interscience, New York, 1972, p. 745.
- 199. Wells, I.C. and Rongone, E.L., Proc. Soc. Exptl. Biol. Med. <u>130</u>, 661 (1969).
- 200. Stefanovich, V., Biochem. J. 115, 555, (1969).
- 201. Sugano, M., Chinen, I. and Wada, M., J. Biochem. 58, 285 (1965).
- 202. Glomset, J.A., Parker, F., Tjaden, M. and Williams, R.H., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>58</u>, 398 (1962).

- 203. Glomset, J.A., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>65</u>, 128 (1962).
- 204. Nichols, A.V. and Gong, E.L., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 231, 175 (1971).
- 205. Glomset, J.A., J. Lipid Res. 9, 155 (1968).
- 206. Norum, K.R. and Gjone, E., Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 33, 191 (1974).
- 207. Portman, O.W. and Sugano, M., Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 109, 532 (1964).
- 208. Sgoutas, D.S., Leight, M. and King, R., Biochemistry 11, 293 (1972).
- 209. Sugano, M., J. Blochem. <u>74</u>, 191 (1973).
- 210. Sugane, M., Blochem. J. <u>122</u>, 469 (1971).
- 211. Akiyama, M., Minari, O. and Sakagami, T., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>137</u>; 525 (1967).
- 212. Sperry, W.M., J. Biol. Chem. 111, 467 (1935).
- 213. Glomset, J.A. and Wright, J., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 89, 266 (1964).
- 214. Raz, A., Kummerow, F. and Nishida, T., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>176</u>, 591 (1969).
- 215. Sperry, W.M. and Stoyanoff, V.A., J. Biol. Chem. 126, 77 (1938).
- 216. Glomset, J., in "Methods of Enzmology", Vol. 15, ed. R. Clayton, Acad. Press, New York, 1969, p. 543.
- 217. Ruhenstroth-Bauer, G. and Hermann, G., Z. Naturforsch 5b, 416 (1950).
- 218. Burt, N.S., Murray, R.G.E. and Rossiter, R.J., Blood 6, 906 (1951).
- 219. Raderecht, H.J., Scholzel E. and Rapport, S.M., Klin. Woch. <u>38</u>, 824 (1960).

220. Prankerd, T.A.J., J. Physiol. 143, 325 (1958).

- 221. Westerman, M.P., Pierce, L.E. and Jensen, W.N., J. Lab. Clin. Med. <u>62</u>, 394 (1963).
- 222. van Gastel, C., van den Berg, T., de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Brit. J. Haematol. <u>11</u>, 193 (1965).
- 223. Weed, R.I. and LaCelle, P.L., in "Red Cell Membrane-Structure and Function", ed. G.A. Jamieson and T.J. Greenwalt J.B. Lippincott Co., Phil., 1969, p. 318.

- 224. Bunn, H.F., Seminars Haematol. 9, 3 (1972).
- 225. Rand, R.P. and Burton, A.C., Biophys. J. 4, 115 (1964).
- 226. Weed, R.I., Am. J. Med. <u>49</u>, 147 (1970).
- 227. Rapoport, S., Guest, G.M. and Wing. M., Proc. Soc. Exptl. Med. Biol.
  57, 344 (1944).
- 228. Brok, F., Ramot, B., Wang, E. and Danon, D., Israel J. Med. Sci. <u>2</u>, 291 (1966).
- 229. Weed, R.I. and Reed, C.F., Am. J. Med. 41, 681 (1966).
- 230. Weed, R.I., LaCelle, P.L. and Merrill, E.W., J. Clin. Invest, <u>48</u>, 795 (1969).
- 231. Simon, E.R. and Topper, Y.J., Nature 180, 1211 (1957).
- 232. Danon, D., in "10th Congress of International Society of Haematology-Plenary Sessions", 1966, p. 394.
- 233. Danon, D. and Perk, K., J. Cell, Comp. Physiol. 59, 117 (1962).
- 234. Baker, R.F., J. Ultrastruct. Res. 11, 494 (1964).
- 235. Ways, P., Reed, C.F. and Hanahan, D.J., J. Clin. Invest. 42, 1248 (1963).
- 236. de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Brit. J. Haematol. 10, 246 (1964).
- 237. Munn, J.I., Brit. J. Haematol. 4, 344 (1958).
- 238. van Gastel, C., van den Berg, T., de Gier, J. and van Deenen, L.L.M., Brit. J. Haematol. <u>11</u>, 193 (1965).
- 239. Phillips, G.B., Dodge, J.T. and Howe, C., Lipids <u>4</u>, 544 (1969).
- 240. Shohet, S.B., Nathan, D.G. and Karnovsky, M.L., J. Clin. Invest. <u>47</u>, 1096 (1968).
- 241. Mulder, E., Fed. Proc. 26, 852 (1967).
- 242. Ferber, E. Munder, P.G., Kohlschutter, A. and Fisher, H., Eur. J. Biochem. 5, 395 (1968).

- 243. de Luca, H.F. and Cohen, P.P., in "Manometric Techniques", ed. W.W. Umbreit, R.H. Burris and F.J. Stauffer, 4th edition, Burgess Publishing Co., Minneapolis, 1964, p. 131.
- 244. Milstein, S.W. and Driscoll, L.H., J. Biol. Chem. 234, 19 (1959).
- 245. Chen, R.F., J. Biol. Chem. 242, 173 (1967).
- 246. Havel, F.J., Eder, H.A. and Bragdon, J.H., J. Clin. Invest. <u>34</u>, 1345 (1955).
- 247. Prentice, T.C. and Bishop, C., J. Cell. Comp. Physio1. 65, 113 (1965).
- 248. Piomelli, S., Lurinsky, G. and Wasserman, L.R., J. Lab. Clin. Med. <u>69</u>, 659 (1967).
- 249. King, E.J., in "Microanalysis in Medical Biochemistry", ed. E.J. King and I.D.P. Wootton, J. & A. Churchill Ltd., London, 1951, p. 33.
- 250. Brownstone, Y.S. and Denstedt, O.F., Can. J. Biochem. Physiol. <u>39</u>, 527 (1961).
- 251. Mager, J., Hershko, A., Zeintlin-Beck, R., Shoshani, T. and Razin, A., Biochim. Biophys. Acta <u>149</u>, 50 (1967).
- 252. Winterbourn, C.C. and Batt, R.D., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 202, 1 (1970).
- 253. Folch, J., Lees, M. and Stanley, G.H.S., J. Biol. Chem. 226, 497 (1957).
- 254. Hirsch, J. and Ahrens, E.H., J. Biol. Chem. 233, 311 (1958).
- 255. Skipski, V.P., Peterson, R.F. and Barclay, M., Biochem. J. <u>90</u>, 374 (1964).
- 256. Wood, P., Imaichi, K., Knowles, J., Michaels, G. and Kinsell, L., J. Lipid Res. 5, 225 (1964).
- 257. Arvidson, G.A.E., Eur. J. Biochem. 4, 478 (1968).
- 258. Bartlett, G.R., J. Biol. Chem. 234, 466 (1959).
- 259. Sperfy, W.M. and Stoyanoff, V.A., J. Biol. Chem. 117, 525 (1935).
- 260. Steck, T.L., Weinstein, R.S., Straus, J.H. and Wallach, D.F.H., Science 168, 255 (1970).

261. Hanahan, D.J., Biochim. Biophys. Acta 300, 319 (1973). 262. Bodemann, H. and Passow, H., J. Membrane Biol. 8, 1 (1972). Reed, C.F. and Swisher, S.N., J. Clin. Invest. 45, 777 (1966). 263. 264. Cole, W.H., Allison, J.B., Murray, T.J., Boyden, A.A., Anderson, J.S. and Leathen, J.B., Am. J. Physiol. 141, 165 (1944).